RESEARCH REPORT



BRANCHES OF ILLEGALITY Cambodia's illegal logging structures



BRANCHES OF ILLEGALITY

Cambodia's illegal logging structures

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Investigating forest crime in Cambodia can be a lethal endeavour. The authors are deeply grateful to the many Cambodian and Cambodia-based researchers, academics, journalists, NGO workers, activists, community members and diplomats who generously shared their time, invaluable insights and assistance to support our research on condition of anonymity. We regret especially that we cannot credit by name the brilliant researcher on our team whose behind-the-scenes work informed much of this report. Rigorous analysis of Cambodia's timber trafficking trade would also be impossible without the courageous reporting and tireless activism of Cambodian civil society heroes over the past decades.

The report was made possible with funding provided by the government of Norway.

© 2022 Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime. All rights reserved.

No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means without permission in writing from the Global Initiative.

Cover: © Roland Neveu/LightRocket via Getty Images

Please direct inquiries to: The Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime Avenue de France 23 Geneva, CH-1202 Switzerland

www.globalinitiative.net

CONTENTS

Executive summary	1
Methodology	3
Introduction	
Cambodia's political climate	
Key terms	8
Logging in Cambodia	
ELCs and plantations	11
Anarchic logging	11
Managing public opinion	13
Who is driving Cambodia's logging trade?	16
How the patronage system works	
'Taxing' government and military jobs	
Powerful individuals	
Fostering and managing factionalism	21
Bodies appointed to counter illegal logging	22
Maintaining a tight grip	24
What does this mean for illegal logging and organized crime?	25
Historical role of the Royal Cambodian Armed Forces	26
Cambodia's military structure	
Chain of command and structure of the RCAF	
RCAF involvement in illegal logging	
Case studies	30
Case study 1 - Cardamom Mountains: Containment and symbiosis	
Case study 2 - Mondulkiri and Kratie: Direct control	37
Conclusion	42
Appendix:	
Cambodia's military hierarchy and structure	44
Cambodia 5 mintary merarchy and Structure	



Felled timber for collection in Mondulkiri, Cambodia. High-volume logging and trafficking of luxury wood continue unabated in the country. *Photo: supplied*

his report builds on the Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime (GI-TOC's) 'Forest crimes in Cambodia' study (March 2021) by further exploring the networks of state and military control that facilitate the illegal timber trade.

High-volume logging and trafficking of luxury wood continue unabated despite years of legislation, export bans and high-profile crackdowns. Examples abound. 'Forest crimes in Cambodia' presented compelling evidence of this in Prey Lang.¹ Hong Kong SAR customs officials seized 211 tonnes of endangered Cambodian timber in May 2021.² COVID-19 border closures failed to prevent 27 498 cubic metres of high-risk Cambodian sawn timber making its way through official Vietnamese customs in 2020.³ Moreover, the resilience, mutability, earning power and scale of the illicit industry is evidenced by decades of rigorous investigation, monitoring and analysis by Cambodian NGOs, grassroots activism networks and international NGOs.⁴

Benefiting from, and expanding on, this wealth of evidence, this report adds to the existing knowledge on Cambodia's illegal logging by shedding light on the actors behind this vast trade and the practices they employ. The emerging picture is one of complex and interdependent networks.

But first, why? The simple answer is that Cambodia's political and military apparatus, in its current form, cannot survive without illicitly generated income. For example, the Royal Cambodian Armed Forces (RCAF) employs over 124 000 active personnel in a country of just 16.7 million people⁵ – a larger army than Spain or Canada, and far more soldiers per capita than Thailand, China or the US.⁶ The government has little hope of funding liveable salaries through official tax receipts: only a fraction of Cambodian residents pay tax at all.⁷ Instead, government institutions – including the RCAF – operate on a sophisticated system of political patronage that is so entrenched in Cambodian society that is often shrugged off as unavoidable. Individuals at every level of the military apparatus first buy their position and then contribute funds (either a proportion of income, or a fixed amount) to their superiors on a regular basis, all the way up the chain of command. To meet their financial obligations, those at all levels in this system must inevitably supplement their income with other revenue streams – typically, through corruption or otherwise exploiting their position to engage in illegal activity with relative impunity. Meanwhile, to join the ranks of the business elite, private

citizens must purchase the honorific title of *oknha* from the state for a donation of US\$500 000. The title carries certain responsibilities, for example an expectation that *oknhas* will fund public infrastructure projects in their vicinity. However, in return, the Cambodian People's Party (CPP) looks more favourably on their business endeavours, for example applications for licences and land purchases. This results in ample opportunities for *oknhas* to increase their personal wealth.

As such, the patronage system not only generates vital income, but also entrenches networks of dependence. For the political elite, having the RCAF disengage from illegal logging and trafficking altogether would mean sacrificing revenues while relinquishing their role as gatekeeper to one of the country's most lucrative industries. This would potentially undermine the patronage system and create scope for business elites to grow too powerful independently, without relying on the CPP for access. Ultimately, this could weaken the power enjoyed by the political leadership.

From the perspective of the political elite, this gives rise to two challenges: how best to ensure interdependence so that existing power structures are not in jeopardy, and how to balance this against public outrage generated by flagrant exploitation of natural resources by powerful elites, whether *oknhas* or military personnel.

Field research conducted for this report highlighted two distinct strategies used by the Cambodian government to tackle the first challenge. The first is containment and symbiosis: in Pursat, where control over illegal logging appears to have been monopolized by the *oknha* Try Pheap, our research revealed an explosion of recently built government and RCAF offices, military checkpoints and ranger stations situated along major timber transit routes. The presence of these outposts has not led to increased seizures, but rather appears to allow the RCAF to monitor timber flows and command pre-paid bribe payments, ensuring that the logging syndicate remains dependent on them.

The second approach, observed in Mondulkiri and Kratie – provinces that have seen far more competition and volatility in the illegal logging space – is direct control. Here, the authorities are not simply waiting for illegal loggers to create timber trafficking routes. Rather, the RCAF is constructing many of them, again with offices, outposts and checkpoints seemingly strategically positioned alongside to ensure that traffickers must pass by military and government offices – and must have pre-paid their dues.

Both strategies have the added benefit of allowing the CPP and RCAF to play a highly visible role in cracking down on small-scale, anarchic logging by those outside the patronage system, which ultimately could increase their ability to manage and profit from the high-level trade.

Methodology

This report is the culmination of research conducted from May to August 2021. Our fieldwork comprised visits to various locations in Koh Kong, Pursat, Battambang, Kratie, Kandal and Kampong Speu provinces where we anticipated to see evidence of illegal logging based on local reports, tips, prior research and initial interviews. We captured evidence of illegal logging and cross-border timber transportation, conducted in-person interviews with loggers and scouts, and recorded the positions of relevant local authorities (military, gendarmerie, government buildings, ranger stations) situated close to logging routes and activity.

We then narrowed our focus to the following key timber trafficking routes:

- Veal Veng to Thma Da on the Thai border via Phnom Samkos Wildlife Sanctuary in the Cardamom Mountains (Battambang/Pursat).
- The network of formal and informal crossings connecting Snoul Wildlife Sanctuary to the Vietnamese border (Kratie).
- Exit routes from the Keo Seima Wildlife Sanctuary, Phnom Prech Wildlife Sanctuary and Phnom Numlear Wildlife Sanctuary (Mondulkiri).

We used geolocation data from over 1 300 photos, videos, drone shots and GPS coordinates recorded during this fieldwork to map, firstly, the routes taken by loggers and traffickers, and, secondly, the placement of military, gendarmerie and government authority offices and stations in relation to these routes.

Using historical satellite imagery from Google Earth and Google Maps, we were able to identify a timeframe in which many of these military and gendarmerie offices and stations were constructed, as well as the buildings and routes created to process or transport illegal timber. This enabled us to compare their timelines of development and to place them in the context of contemporary political events and findings from earlier investigations.

INTRODUCTION

On the logging road to Koh Nhek, Mondulkiri province, Cambodia © Bokehcambodia/Alamy Stock Photo

ake the bosses rich in Cambodia,' said Prime Minister Hun Sen in 2012. 'If the country has no millionaires, where can the poor get their money from?'⁸

Hun Sen made these remarks at the inauguration of a sugar refinery situated on a plantation at the heart of a bitter land dispute. By his side was its multimillionaire owner, a CPP senator and close ally of the Hun family called Ly Yong Phat – the 'King of Koh Kong' who, according to various media sources, is alleged to be linked to land grabs, destruction of protected forest and human rights abuses.⁹ It is a sentiment that reflects Cambodia's idiosyncratic, quasi-feudal system of patronage, in which powerful, wealthy individuals in the public and private sector strive to establish their own fiefdoms and, in return, are expected to cover the costs of public works and infrastructure.

The prime minister's comments only tell half the story, however. In the patronage structure, money does not just trickle down. First, it must flow up.

Today, Cambodia has no shortage of millionaires. The number of ultra-high-net-worth individuals in the country tripled between 2004 and 2014 and is expected to continue along this trajectory.¹⁰ For decades, legal and illicit access to the country's rich natural resources has narrowed to a privileged few. At the same time, the formalized, endemic corruption embodied in the patronage system means that as these private citizens have accumulated wealth, so too have Cambodia's instruments of power – the military, gendarmerie, CPP and, ultimately, it would seem, the most senior political figures.

However, while casual bribery and extortion is certainly a part of daily life in Cambodia, corruption in the illegal timber trade cannot be dismissed as simply opportunistic or individually driven. Rather, the system is carefully organized into a hierarchal structure that resembles a traditional mafia, whereby payments travel up the chain of command and are often standardized and/or paid in advance. Much like a mafia, it is expected, encouraged or demanded that those lower down the pecking order engage in illegal activity in order to cover their payments.

Indeed, not only do those at the top profit from criminal activity farther down the chain, but they depend on it for their survival. The formal tax system in Cambodia is

complex and ineffective. Some 95% of businesses are unregistered, personal income tax does not exist per se, and salary tax applies to a relatively small subset of the population that earns above the threshold.¹¹ The prime minister explicitly promised in 2019 that, for as long as the CPP 'continues to win elections', he will not impose income taxes on government employees, the armed forces, farmers or garment workers.¹² As such, it would appear that the patronage system and symbiotic relationships with millionaire *oknhas* are primary sources of funding for the CPP and its instruments of power.

This system renders it impossible to tackle Cambodia's illegal timber trade by removing a few bad apples. Indeed, from the perspective of the patronage system, the only bad apples are those that have

Cambodia's political climate

Over the past century, Cambodia has experienced intense political turbulence and almost unimaginable violence. The current prime minister Hun Sen has dominated Cambodian politics for over four decades, since he became an army commander of the Khmer Rouge – the ultra-Communist guerrilla movement that arose in the wake of the US war in Vietnam – in the early 1970s. By 1975, the genocidal Khmer Rouge had taken over the country, evacuated the cities and forced its citizens to work in its brutal proto-agrarian society, with disastrous consequences. Over four years, up to 2 million people – a quarter of the population – were either executed by the Khmer Rouge or died of starvation, disease and overwork.¹³

Damaged institutions

On top of the human cost of the tragedy, the Khmer Rouge's policy of abolishing private property and eliminating the country's educated and professional classes meant that, once liberated, the country remained in a state of chaos. Government institutions had to be rebuilt from the ground up, while swathes of the country were vulnerable to predatory land grabs. Compounding the misery, the UN, the US and its allies continued to recognize the Khmer Rouge as the legitimate government for several years fallen from the tree. For as long as Cambodia's political elite depends on the flow of 'taxes' from illicit industry to sustain it, there is little incentive for the government or RCAF to seriously consider suspending one of its most profitable sources of income.

This report traces how money from the illegal timber trade moves through this shadow taxation system, from the loggers to lower-level authorities, to the upper echelons of government and armed forces. It also investigates the deliberate strategies that maintain a delicate balance between rival factions and actors (tycoons, generals, military police, the political elite), ensuring inter-reliance between them, so that no single source of power can become too great and rival that of the top political echelons.

after it had been overthrown, pushing Cambodia farther into isolation and developmental standstill.

After defecting from the Khmer Rouge and fleeing to Vietnam in 1977 to escape the Eastern Zone purges, Hun Sen was appointed foreign minister of the newly created People's Republic of Kampuchea in 1979, when the Khmer Rouge was ousted by invading Vietnamese forces.¹⁴ Following the death of Prime Minister Chan Si in January 1985, the 33-year-old Hun Sen took over as leader and has remained in power ever since, overseeing his country's transition to the (officially recognized) state of Cambodia in 1989 and the peace negotiations that brought the civil war to an end in 1998.

The world's longest-serving prime minister, Hun Sen has been repeatedly accused of subverting democratic process to retain his grip on power. Allegations against his regime include the use of force to overturn the results of the 1993 election, and again to seek influence in advance of the 2018 elections.¹⁵ In 2013, Hun Sen announced his intention to remain in power for another decade, until he turns 74.¹⁶ In December 2021, he named his son Hun Manet as his proposed successor.¹⁷ Hun Manet is currently the commander of the army.



Cambodia's rich natural resources are exploited by the higher echelons of the country's society. © Alan Morris/Alamy Stock Photo

Plundered resources

Throughout his time as leader, it has been observed that Hun Sen has both relied on the military to protect his position and leveraged the country's natural resources to maintain its loyalty. In June 1994, a leaked letter to the Thai government revealed that Hun Sen and his then co-prime minister Prince Ranarridh had granted the Ministry of Defence exclusive rights to export timber – an arrangement that, in effect, gave military commanders free rein to log Cambodia's forests for personal gain.¹⁸ However, over time, wealthy individuals and families loyal to the CPP have become an increasingly important part of this equation.

In the late 2000s, as tensions along the Thai border escalated,¹⁹ Hun Sen called on *oknhas* to directly finance military activities and infrastructure. This laid the groundwork for legally sanctioned, mutually beneficial military–*oknha* partnerships, whereby over 100 private companies and powerful *oknhas*²⁰ began directly paying for weapons for the RCAF in return for military units providing security for their business interests.²¹ Some notable donors, well-known in Cambodia and international circles, have been subject to various and numerous allegations ranging from land grabs, human rights abuses, laundering of illegal timber and intimidation of activists. They include the notorious illegal logging magnate Try Pheap;²² the sugarcane mogul Ly Yong Phat (nicknamed the 'King of Koh Kong'); ²³ former Chup Rubber Plantation owner Mak Kim Hong;²⁴ the CEO of Royal Group, Kith Meng; the political power couple Leng Ming Khin and Choung Sopheap;²⁵ Hun Sen's daughter, Hun Mana,²⁶and Khaou Phallaboth of the Khaou Chuly Group.²⁷

Today, the Hun family wields immense influence over nearly every aspect of life in Cambodia. Family members and the companies they have business interests in have also been accused of being involved in land grabs and illegal logging among others.²⁸

Key terms

Oknha: This is an honorific title (obtained by donation), similar to a British knighthood, but falling somewhere between 'lord' and 'tycoon'. The title is issued by the king. To become an *oknha*, individuals must pay the equivalent of US\$500 000 to the state, which is, in effect, to the Cambodian People's Party (CPP). Becoming an *oknha* cements deep ties to the elites of Cambodia's ruling and military leadership, establishing loyalty on both sides of the equation. *Oknhas* can expect the assistance of their government patrons in securing permission, permits and so on for their business activities, but they are also expected to fund public infrastructure, disaster relief and charitable donations.

Oknhas can be elevated to the title of neak oknha, roughly equivalent to 'duke'.

Lok Chumteav: This is an honorific title given to powerful female political figures or wives of senior political figures and *oknhas*. Their obligations and expectations are comparable to those of *oknhas*.

Special economic zone (SEZ): These are defined areas within the country that are subject to different regulations and laws to the rest of Cambodia. Typically, these are used for an industrial purpose, geared towards foreign investment and offer a way for governments to facilitate trade. In Cambodia, firms intending to develop an SEZ must show that they have at least US\$500 000 in fixed assets and agree to invest in infrastructure within the land they are granted. The Cambodian government then provides a local official at the SEZ who can grant instant customs approval and handle other bureaucratic issues.

Economic land concession (ELC): These are government sanctioned territorial concessions where a contract is drawn up between the government and foreign or domestic investors for the purpose of 'national development, creating employment in rural areas and restoring "non-use" land'. ELCs allow corporate entities to control a defined area of state land for a set period of time, during which they must engage in pre-specified activities. The concessionary does not 'own' the land; it remains the property of the state. The decision-making power for granting ELCs or assigning community land titles should rest with the Ministry of Agriculture, Forestry & Fisheries. But other institutions, such as the Ministry of Environment, can also assign these, leading to inconsistent figures on the size and number of ELCs.²⁹ ELCs are granted concessions for up to 99 years, but the Ministry of Agriculture, Forestry & Fisheries' annual report in 2014 stated that 'due to inactivity on their investment plans', 69 concessionaires covering a total land area of 587 580 hectares had contracts cancelled by the government. ELCs are often implicated in destroying the ecology of forests, as well as restricting access of the local population to land and resources. In addition, many concession-holders do not even attempt to 'develop' the land for economic purposes according to the terms of the ELC, but simply log timber, leaving the land degraded.

8

Hard land title: This is a certificate of ownership issued by the Cambodian Land Management and Planning office that means both the property and land it sits on is wholly, privately owned by the certificate holder. The Cambodian Constitution allows for the land to be reclaimed from the legal owner if in the public interest and subject to fair compensation, however.³⁰ Land titles cannot be issued to non-citizens of Cambodia.

Soft land title: This is a more common statement of possession, issued by local government but not registered at the national level. The title holder is recognized as the possessor of the property but not the owner of the land. This creates a substantial risk of land disputes arising.³¹

Public-state land: This is land owned by the state that is theoretically untouchable by developers. However, the government can change this designation if it deems fit. For example, a protected area that becomes decimated by illegal logging could be declared to now be of negligible public interest value and converted to private-state land.

Private-state land: This is land owned by the state but deemed not to be of public value. As such, the government can allocate it for private use, whether as an ELC, social land concession, ecotourism concession or otherwise. Crucially, however, the rights of the developer or occupier can be revoked and the land reallocated by the state or converted back into public-state land.

LOGGING IN CAMBODIA

Rosewood, photographed here, is the most trafficked environmental product in the world and now an endangered species. © *Photo: supplied*

espite the 2001 Land Law, which aimed to slow the country's rapidly escalating rate of deforestation, Cambodia lost around 28% of its tree cover between 2001 and 2020.³² This includes 557 000 hectares of protected forest representing 11.7% of the total protected area.³³

Today, up to 90% of Cambodian timber produced continues to be harvested illegally.³⁴ Rosewood, the most trafficked environmental product in the world, is now an endangered species.³⁵ Community forests designated to help protect the country's shrinking forests have gone from being legally recognized entities to receiving just 15-year tenures, compared to the 99-year leases often granted to ELCs.³⁶ Meanwhile, ELCs often eat into areas of forest that are supposedly protected by law. By the time a moratorium was placed on the granting of ELCs in 2013, these concessions overlapped with 14% of Cambodia's protected areas.³⁷

ELCs and plantations

ELCs remain a primary source of illegal timber. Since many ELCs were allocated either within the boundaries of protected forests or on their peripheries, many have been accused of the illegal logging of luxury timber, both within their own borders and in the immediate vicinity.³⁸

Anarchic logging

Once used primarily to denote illegal logging by military personnel, the term 'anarchic logger' now refers to illegal logging by individuals or small groups who are acting independently and are therefore ungovernable.³⁹ Since the late 1990s, the Cambodian government has emphasized the need to 'fight anarchic logging', even justifying the decision to allocate ELCs in protected areas on the basis that concession owners would protect forest by preventing anarchic loggers from operating within their borders.⁴⁰ However, the term is sometimes used for larger-scale illegal logging that has spun out of central control. In 2014, the Ministry of Agriculture called for an end to 'anarchic deforestation' around the Lower Sesan 2 Dam by *Oknha* Kith Meng's company Ang & Associates Lawyer Co. The company was appointed to clear the area designated



Illegally felled timber and logging equipment in Mondulkiri. Photo: supplied

for construction, but employees were seen engaging in illegal logging in the surrounding area.⁴¹

Small-scale logging is an ongoing problem, exacerbated by the economic hardship and interruptions to government ranger activities brought about by the COVID-19 pandemic.⁴² The NGO Wildlife Alliance, which has a mandate to patrol 1.3 million hectares of protected forest in the Cardamom Mountains, reported seizing 963 chainsaws and 462 logging vehicles over the entirety of 2019.⁴³ In the first seven months of 2021, its rangers had already seized more than 800 chainsaws.⁴⁴

During field research, our team witnessed (and documented) a steady stream of small-scale loggers openly transporting luxury wood by motorbike, tractor, van and *arev*, a purpose-built logging vehicle. In some cases, these activities appeared genuinely 'anarchic' (i.e. existing outside the structured patronage or shadow taxation system), as evidenced by piles of wood and confiscated vehicles outside Environment Ministry offices and ranger stations surrounding protected areas.

However, our interviews with loggers and scouts, combined with the lack of concern shown by many loggers transporting their cargo past offices and ranger stations in broad daylight, suggested that a significant proportion of these small-scale loggers are in fact not anarchic, but rather commissioned on a freelance basis by sawmills and brokers firmly established within the industry and its taxation system. As we discuss later in this report (and as the previous 'Forest crimes in Cambodia' report suggested), tax bribes are typically paid in advance to the relevant authorities, ensuring safe passage for individual small-scale loggers, while obscuring the true extent and coordinated nature of the illegal timber operation they supply.⁴⁵



FIGURE 1 Scale of deforestation in and around ELCs in Cambodia, including inside protected areas. SOURCE: Licadho, Cambodia's concessions, 2021, https://www.licadho-cambodia.org/land_concessions/

Managing public opinion

The plunder of forest resources is a bitter issue for many in Cambodia, compounded by the (accurate) perception that most of this timber is shipped to Vietnam, Thailand and China, and fails to benefit Cambodian communities in the process. The CPP is acutely aware of this. Before the 2018 election, Hun Sen publicly vowed to crack down on the cross-border trade, even singling out two influential oknhas (Lim Bunna and Soeng Sam OI) for criticism.⁴⁶ At this time, the prime minister also unveiled the Coalition Committee for Forest Crime Prevention (a forerunner of the National Committee for the Prevention and Crackdown on Natural Resource Crimes), but chose as its leader Sao Sokha, head of the gendarmerie. As discussed later, Sao had been accused of involvement in illegal logging and timber trafficking,⁴⁷ although he has consistently denied these claims.

The Cambodian administration frequently manages public opinion by framing encroachment into

protected forest as land allocation for low-income families. This often coincides with the building of new roads: a strip of land on either side of the road is declared to be public-private land, allowing the local authorities to hand out permits for community members to build homes or farms. However, these communities do not receive hard titles to the land; it can still be reclaimed and licensed as an ELC in the future. In practice, this leads to a pattern whereby:

- Vast areas of protected natural forest are sectioned off by roads, electricity lines or other public works.
- Deforestation and illegal logging increases in the areas around these new communities, as the trees are now easier to access. Companies and individual loggers are held responsible; there may even be highly publicized crackdowns by RCAF or gendarmerie forces, supported by the government.

- Strips of land on either side of the divider are offered to the community, winning loyalties and minimizing negative public opinion over forest encroachment.
- Once the forest is sufficiently depleted, the government can argue that there is little left



Network of new powerlines in Trapeang Rung, bisecting the Cardamom Mountains and reducing the intrinsic value of the forest. *Photo: supplied*

The early stages of this process are under way in the Cardamom Mountains in Koh Kong province. In 2017, the Chinese National Heavy Machinery Corporation was given the go-ahead to construct a number of 30-metre-wide electricity transmission lines linked to its newly built Stung Tatai dam. As conservation NGOs feared, this divided pristine forest into a grid.⁴⁸ Analysis of Global Land Analysis & Discovery deforestation alerts demonstrates that this has, in effect, cleared a network of access routes through the forest.⁴⁹ When our investigators visited in June 2021, we found numerous additional pathways connecting with this main grid, as well as evidence of logging in the surrounding forest. The following month, amid a surge in logging cases, joint military, police and gendarmerie forces engaged in a high-profile (and pre-publicized) raid on the Cardamoms, complete with helicopter surveillance.

to protect, justifying the reclassification of surrounding land.

 Land is sold or leased for development, causing land disputes with the local community now living there – but that are now the responsibility of the commercial buyer to resolve.



A suspected logging trail in Trapeang Rung, Koh Kong, which connects to the area cleared for powerlines. *Photo: supplied*

Prey Lang is set to suffer a similar fate, with a development project in the pipeline that will cut the forest in two, making areas that are currently inaccessible newly vulnerable to logging. In December 2020, the Mines and Energy Ministry gave the green light to two more 500-kilovolt power lines that will connect Phnom Penh to the Laos border and Thai border, respectively.⁵⁰ The Laotian line is set to cut through the heart of Prey Lang forest, one of the last remaining large-scale lowland forests in South East Asia. Calls by conservationists to redirect the line around the protected area have been ignored. Sources claim that the prime minister personally requested that the current route, bisecting the forest, be upheld.⁵¹

When Cambodia introduced COVID-19 prevention measures in 2020, members of the Prey Lang Community Network (PLCN) were banned from patrolling or even collecting satellite imagery, despite mounting evidence that illegal logging appeared to be rampant and increasing.⁵² Armed guards stopped activists from conducting tree blessing ceremonies, detained those who entered the forest without permission and charged one with attempted murder after he got into an altercation with a timber trader while trying to film him on his smartphone.⁵³ In June, USAID announced plans to redirect funding for conservation in Prey Lang away from government sources and instead work directly with grassroots organizations, citing a lack of trust in the authorities' commitment to curbing 'well-documented illegal logging' inside the protected area, which has lost 9% of its forest cover since 2016.54

While the government's motivations for directing or allowing the forest to be bisected are unclear, three consequences are predictable. Firstly, passages of forest will be cleared, initially to lay transmission lines and access roads, then by anarchic loggers. This will reduce the intrinsic value of the forest, laying the groundwork for future conversions to state-private land. Secondly, as the forest shrinks, so too does the influence of grassroots organizations and activist networks that exist to protect it, like the PLCN and Mother Nature. These organizations steer public opinion against powerful oknhas and the authorities that protect them, undermining the patronage system. Thirdly, as anarchic logging increases within easier-to-manage parcels of land, the CPP and RCAF can step in to control it, cracking down on genuinely anarchic loggers while setting up offices and checkpoints along the routes they have created to monitor the pre-paid, pre-arranged flow of timber.



Members of the Prey Lang Community Network deliver a petition against a South Korean company clearing the Prey Lang forest, South Korean Embassy in Phnom Penh, May 2017. © *Siv Channa*/The Cambodia Daily

3201 S

Cambodia's gendarmerie office (military police). A complex system of political patronage in the country protects and sustains the logging industry. *Photo: supplied*

s it has been suggested, suppressing the illegal logging and timber trafficking trade could run contrary to the government and RCAF's interests and mode of operation. Rather than seeking to end illicit activity altogether, the core strategies deployed by the CPP could point towards tighter control over timber flows and (unofficial) taxation of illegal logging activity. Exactly how this plays out varies from region to region. In areas where market control is concentrated into the hands of a few major players, the state seeks to contain the power of these individuals by fostering a symbiotic relationship between *oknhas*, the RCAF and government departments. In more volatile areas with high levels of competition, the state has taken a more direct role in disciplining the trade, streamlining trafficking and bribe-paying processes. These strategies are discussed in depth in the sections and case studies below.

How the patronage system works

In Cambodia, access to political and economic power is managed in large part through a semi-formalized system of political patronage. There are separate systems in place for private citizens, government employees and military personnel.

The system is most explicit in the issuance of official *oknha* titles to individuals who donate over US\$500 000 to the ruling CPP party. This 'regulated gift' has been described as signalling 'a lifelong marriage to the party, entailing privileges, favours, and obligations'.⁵⁵

But within the CPP itself, public servants at every level are expected to make considerable contributions to the CPP's Party Working Group. Members of the military, police and gendarmerie should, by law, be politically neutral in the way they perform their duties. However, many key figures in the RCAF and police are permanent members of the CPP's Central Committee.⁵⁶

One implication of the system is that it prevents the military amassing control of significant business interests without the oversight or blessing of their patrons in central government. More broadly, it results in a 'remarkably stable alliance between state officials, military enforcers and civilian capitalist entrepreneurs for the mutual exploitation of Cambodia's resources'.⁵⁷ To further preserve the symbiotic relationship

between predatory state and private sector actors, the government has barred individuals from holding military and *oknha* titles simultaneously.⁵⁸ Because of this, individual tycoons, no matter how powerful, are obliged to remain loyal to gatekeepers in the government and military.

'Taxing' government and military jobs

The patronage system could be seen to resemble, in some ways, a traditional mafia structure, in which members at the lower levels of an organized crime syndicate pay internal 'taxes' to those above them, all along the chain, in a pyramid formation that ultimately enriches the group's boss. Moreover, in Cambodia, public servants – including entry-level military and police personnel – are expected to pay substantial bribes to their superiors to access the profession. These jobs are typically poorly paid; their value lies not in the salary but their capacity to command bribes or 'taxes' from further down the chain and/or to engage in more lucrative illegal activities with apparent impunity.

Individuals interviewed for this project reported that those in government and military positions can be expected to contribute as much as 50% of their salary to superiors.⁵⁹

These onerous taxes frequently render it impossible for those at lower levels to survive financially without abusing their position to engage in illegal activity. In the transcript of a call seen by our researchers, a ranger in Prey Lang reported that when he became a team leader, a senior park official called him into his office to ask whether he would like to make his own payments to his superior on a monthly basis or by patrol.⁶⁰ The implication was that the ranger would acquire the money needed to pay his taxes through extorting on-the-spot bribes from loggers. According to the ranger in question, since he was unwilling to do this, he attempted to cover the costs from his own salary (without informing the official), but found this unsustainable and was forced to resign. However, it took multiple resignation requests before he was permitted to do so, which could suggest that those further up the chain not only pressure their employees to engage in the illegal logging trade for financial gain but also prevent them from exiting these arrangements once in place.

Powerful individuals

Past research has repeatedly highlighted a small number of powerful *oknhas* as central to the logging industry in Cambodia. We discuss these individuals, their operations and the strategies deployed to contain their influence in more detail in the case studies.

Allegations of involvement in illegal logging have also been levelled against some members of the Hun family, particularly Hun To, nephew of Hun Sen.

Hun To's alleged involvement in logging activities

Allegations of Hun To's involvement in illegal logging and timber trafficking date back to the 1990s. Global Witness alleged that, at this time, Hun To ran a string of illicit businesses alongside Hun Sen's cousin Hun Chouch and a third man, RCAF Colonel Sat Soeun.⁶¹ According to Global Witness, the three ran a number of businesses together, including smuggling fish, rubber and timber into Vietnam. Hun Chouch also owned Kingswood Industry, Cambodia Cherndar Plywood and Mieng Ly Heng, all linked by Global Witness to illegal logging activities.⁶² The activities in question centred around Kampong Cham, where Hun To's father (and Hun Sen's brother), Hun Neng, was then the provincial governor.

The controversy came to national attention when the *Preap Norn Sar* newspaper published a series of anonymous articles accusing Governor Hun Neng of running an illegal timber and rubber export racket, in partnership with the head of the Forestry Department and a senior gendarmerie commander.⁶³ A Kampong Cham journalist called Chan Dara, who was investigating illegal logging at the time,⁶⁴ was murdered shortly afterwards. Contemporary reports claimed that prior to the attack he feared for his life and was preparing to flee.⁶⁵

Sat Soeun – Hun To's alleged business partner – was swiftly arrested for the murder, albeit acquitted in 1995, triggering a national outcry. Following three further arrest warrants for two more murders and a non-fatal shooting,⁶⁶ he was eventually sentenced to 10 years in prison (although it is unclear how much time he actually served). In 2013, he was arrested and charged for gun-related offences in Banlung, Rattanakiri province⁶⁷ and according to press reports at the time, when arrested, Soeun (now calling himself Soeun Panday) listed his occupation as a 'collector of luxury wood'.⁶⁸ It was also claimed that he had moved to Banlung to work for logging tycoon Try Pheap.⁶⁹



Hun To (in red) with Tang Eang (far left) and Mong Reththy (third from left). © Mong Reththy's Facebook page

Hun To was also allegedly under investigation by the Australian Federal Police for suspected heroin smuggling into Australia hidden in caches of timber.⁷⁰ Hun To has strenuously denied any involvement in drug trafficking and it is understood that the case (known as Operation Illipango) allegedly collapsed when a member of staff at the Australian embassy, fearing a 'diplomatic incident' should Hun To be arrested on arrival, denied him a visa to Australia. The Australian government declined to comment on the allegations, but Hun To's father, Hun Neng (Hun Sen's elder brother, then governor of Kampong Cham), claimed his son was wrongfully implicated due to a 'chance' connection to his brother-in-law, who was jailed on drug trafficking charges in Australia in 2005.⁷¹ Hun Neng was referring to Thai Phany, a former one-star general in the RCAF, who is married to his niece (Hun To's cousin) and is also a relative of Hun To's wife.⁷²

Thai Phany, who is a joint Cambodian–Australian citizen, remains the only person charged as a result of the operation.⁷³ However, Nick MacKenzie, the investigative journalist who broke the story, claims in his book *The Sting* that Thai Phany (also known as Phenny Thai) was in fact Hun To's bodyguard.⁷⁴ The Victorian Supreme Court also described Thai Phany as having purchased the rank of major in the Cambodian army and having 'strong connections with powerful people in Cambodia which facilitated his business enterprises'.⁷⁵

Hun To, who has since been given the title *neak* oknha, also appears to have personal and business relationships with Try Pheap's business associates. Su Liangsheng, who is listed as a co-director at two of Hun To's companies - Heng He (Cambodia) Commercial Bank Plc registered in 2019, and Heng He Julong Town Real Estate Co. Ltd, registered in 2018 - is a co-director of Try Pheap's similarlynamed company MDS Heng He Investment Co., Ltd, registered in 2018 and based in Thmorda, Veal Veng, Pursat - which, as we discuss in this report, is a major thoroughfare for timber trafficking from Cambodia to Thailand. It is also the location of Try Pheap's SEZ, which was raided by police in 2021 following claims of Chinese nationals being trafficked and forced to work for an online scam company.⁷⁶

In 2020, Hun To posed for a photograph (see above) on a trip with his friend and business associate Mong Reththy and five other men. The man on the far left of the photo is Tang Eang, who one environmental activist alleged is a timber trader working on behalf of Try Pheap and who formerly managed one of his sawmills. The same activist showed us a 'weight note' (see photo), signed by a Cambodian security officer and a Vietnamese controller on 13 July 2018, which states that the product being loaded into the container was protected reach kol timber, to be taken across the border into Vietnam through Kampong Speu. The customer exporting the goods was listed as Tang Eang.

Hun To is also a business associate of tycoon Kith Meng, formerly Cambodia's richest man.⁷⁷ Leaked US cables described Meng as a ruthless gangster who uses his bodyguards to coerce individuals into brokering deals.⁷⁸ RCAF units were often hired to provide physical security for his businesses – a practice that was officially outlawed in 2019.⁷⁹

Between them, Hun To's Evergreen Success and Asia Resort Development Company, Kith Meng's Royal Group and the Chinese-owned Yeejia Tourism Development Company have monopolized development in Ream National Park, amid allegations of large-scale land grabs and illegal logging.⁸⁰ Yeejia Tourism Development Company is a subsidiary of Chinese-owned Unite International (Cambodia) Investment Group Co Ltd., controlled by Fu Xian Tang, who received land concessions in Sihanoukville and Ream explicitly as part of China's Belt and Road Initiative. Fu Xian Tang donated heavily to the creation of Hun Sen's bodyguard unit in 2009.⁸¹ This formed the basis of a 'highly unusual "military-commercial" alliance' that not only increases the commercial potential of Chinese state-owned tourism companies in the area but also bolsters Beijing's maritime control in South East Asia.⁸² Conveniently for Yee Jia, the Cambodian government overturned a Royal Decree cancelling the concession in a protected area of Ream in 2010, amid land disputes and accusations of logging.⁸³



A container weight note for protected reach kol timber, listing the customer as Tang Eang. *Photo: supplied*

Fostering and managing factionalism

The complexity of the patronage system and the competing interests of powerful individuals within it fosters intense factional struggles.⁸⁴

Compounding the issue, in 2009, Vietnam (which borders Cambodia and is a major importer of Cambodian timber) decentralized regulatory oversight of timber imports from Cambodia and Laos.85 Provincial leaders were granted new powers to handle customs arrangements and open smaller, supplementary border crossings for timber imports. Permit requirements for Cambodian timber were also dropped altogether, despite Cambodia having banned the export of logs and rough sawn timber in 2006.86 This created abundant new opportunities for Vietnamese provincial authorities to profit from facilitating the cross-border trade of illegally harvested and exported wood from Cambodia. In January 2016, the Cambodian government issued a blanket ban on all overland timber exports to Vietnam (including legally harvested wood from plantations), but Vietnamese customs data nevertheless registered total imports of 318 232 cubic tonnes of Cambodian timber in 2016 and 313 000 tonnes (worth US\$142 million) in the first six months of 2017.87 The real figure is likely to be much higher; a damning report published by the Environmental Investigation Agency in 2018 documented a range of tactics used by corrupt customs officials and timber importers in Vietnam to downplay import statistics.88

On the Cambodian side, this surge in illegal export opportunities introduced high levels of competition to the logging trade, and there are signs that intensifying factionalism had a destabilizing effect on the patronage system.

On 15 January 2016, military police, forestry officials and district police raided timber warehouses belonging to two prominent *oknhas*, Lim Bunna and Soeng Sam Ol.⁸⁹ Government spokesperson Phay Siphan told the *Phnom Penh Post* that in a meeting with security personnel, Hun Sen expressed anger that the two had 'smuggled all the wood to Vietnam without permission and no one could say anything'.⁹⁰

The raid seemed designed to bring the *oknhas* back in line, rather than to halt their activities. As activist

Marcus Hardtke suggested at the time, it had 'all the hallmarks of a dispute'.⁹¹ A few months earlier, Hun Sen had written to opposition lawmakers, insisting that both Lim Bunna and Soeng Sam Ol were acting legally.⁹² Opposition politician Mao Monivann accused the government of protecting their friends, while in 2016 Hun Manet (the prime minister's son and now head of the RCAF) launched a defamation case against activist Chham Chhany of the Norwaybased Cambodia Watchdog Council International.93 Chhany claimed in a Facebook post that Manet and his mother Bun Rany (Hun Sen's wife) had intervened on behalf of Bunna and OI to protect their respective business interests.94 Chhany also claimed that Bun Rany had pushed for an investigation into Lim Bunna to clear the way for Soeung Sam OI before she realized her son was his patron.95

Hun Manet vociferously denied these accusations.⁹⁶ In any case, both *oknhas* were able to return to their logging activities after the crackdown, although Soeung Sam OI was arrested in 2019 when the National Committee for the Prevention and Crackdown on Natural Resource Crimes seized 48 of his trucks carrying illegal timber.⁹⁷

Hun Sen took several official measures in 2016 to bring illegal logging back under control, including setting up the National Committee for the Prevention and Crackdown on Natural Resource Crimes, instructing Sao Sokha to open fire on loggers from helicopters and the aforementioned ban on transporting timber across the Vietnamese border.⁹⁸ Rather than ending the trade, this appears to have had the effect of bringing order to the chaos, protecting the integrity of the patronage system. By 2018, the Environmental Investigation Agency identified a 'road of tolls' through Phnom Prich Wildlife Sanctuary, along which members of the military, police, forest rangers and even local media had set up checkpoints to demand bribes from trucks transporting illegal timber. As discussed in this report, this system has become increasingly formalized over the subsequent years, with bribes paid upfront to relevant authorities rather than at the checkpoints themselves.

Bodies appointed to counter illegal logging

Authorities tasked with preventing illegal logging, deforestation and wildlife trafficking are frequently implicated as, or perceived as being, key perpetrators in the trade.

Amid a much-publicized crackdown on illegal logging in 2010, Chea Hean, director of the Natural Resource and Wildlife Preservation Organization, accused 241 authorities of turning a blind eye to illegal logging in Kampong Speu and submitted a complaint to the Anti-Corruption Unit.99 One of those named in the complaint was Chhun Chhea Heng, head of the Oral Mountain Animal Refuge. This was the fourth time Chea Hean had named Heng in a complaint, having done so in 2007, 2008 and 2009. Heng, who had also accused Hean of illegal logging in 2008 (leading to Chea Hean's conviction and 34-month imprisonment) counter-sued, claiming that nine members of the Natural Resource and Wildlife Preservation Organization had engaged in illegal logging.¹⁰⁰ Legal action back and forth between the two was still ongoing as of April 2021.¹⁰¹

Also in 2010, journalist Keng Phon of the Sthabna Cheat Khmer newspaper was summoned to court after attempting to take photos of two forestry officials in Siem Reap province who had stopped carts carrying illegal timber out of Kampong Kleng commune and were in the process of taking bribes to release the wood. The forestry officials filed an unspecified complaint against the journalist, who subsequently filed a counter-complaint with Ty Sovelnthal, Siem Reap Provincial Court prosecutor, saying that the officials had threatened him and forcibly deleted his photos. According to human rights NGO Licadho, the journalist was pressured to drop the charge by a prosecutor's clerk. He refused and was summoned to court for questioning on 8 April.¹⁰² No charges appear to have been brought.

In 2016, the National Committee for the Prevention and Crackdown on Natural Resource Crimes was created to tackle illegal logging and other wildlife infractions. The 31-strong group is chaired by Sao Sokha, head of the national gendarmerie (military police). About a decade earlier, in 2007, Global Witness alleged that Sokha was a 'key patron and protector' of Hak Mao, then a senior officer in the elite Brigade 70, who was accused of organizing the unit's illegal logging operations in Prey Lang to fund Hun Sen's private Bodyguard Unit.¹⁰³ Prior to this, Sao Sokha had been accused of being directly involved in the trafficking of illegal timber, including in 2004 when plainclothes military police officers were photographed transporting timber from his house in Phnom Penh to furniture shops in Boeung Trabek.¹⁰⁴ He has always denied the allegations.

Other members of the committee include:

- Mondulkiri provincial governor Svay Sam Eang, who has remained in his role despite calls to transfer him over an attempted forestry land grab in 2020.¹⁰⁵
- Spokesperson Eng Hy, who has reiterated claims that large-scale logging does not exist in Cambodia.¹⁰⁶
- Kampong Cham provincial governor Un Chanda, who previously supported a bid by the Sovann Company sawmill (nicknamed 'Dy Duk') to gain government approval to source timber from the surrounding SLC. A previous GI-TOC investigation estimated that the sawmill illegally harvested US\$9 million of timber from Prey Lang.¹⁰⁷
- Pailin provincial governor Ban Sreymom, accused of being involved in a land grab that left 147 families homeless in 2006.¹⁰⁸
- Pursat provincial governor Mao Thornin is married to Hun Sen's niece (and Hun To's cousin), Hun Chanthy, meaning he is related to members of the Hun family accused of timber trafficking.¹⁰⁹ In January 2021, Hun Chanthy was also named in a land grabbing scandal in Prey Nob, Sihanoukville Province. According to *The Cambodia Daily*, local authorities were instructed by Hun Sen to convert several hectares of protected forestland into state-private land, ostensibly so they could be released to landless locals. Instead, the land, which is situated in an area sought after by developers, was sold to 10 individuals from wealthy families, including Hun Chanthy.¹¹⁰



In Cambodia, rampant logging has resulted in widespread deforestation. Photos: supplied (top); Yvan Cohen/LightRocket via Getty Images (bottom)

Siem Reap Provincial Governor, Tea Seiha, is son of Defence Minister Tea Banh and nephew of Naval Commander Admiral Tea Vinh, both of whom are alleged to have been involved in extensive land grabs of areas stripped of protected status in Koh Kong province.¹¹¹ Tea Vinh and his immediate family members were

Maintaining a tight grip

Smaller players operating independently in the logging space, or who attempt to bypass the patronage system, are typically targeted for crackdowns, or in the case of RCAF personnel, brought back in line by their supervisors, regardless of seniority. According to the US Treasury, General Kun Kim lost his position as RCAF joint chief of staff for precisely this reason.¹¹⁴

Efforts have also been made to preserve the symbiotic relationship between the RCAF and private sector by preventing members of the RCAF from amassing too much power in their own right in the civilian sphere. In 2019, 75 senior ranking members of the military and 36 from the police were stripped of their *oknha* titles, ostensibly to avoid conflicts of interest.¹¹⁵ Among these were Major General Lay Sea (personal advisor to Defence Minister Tea Banh), Hak Mao (deputy commander of Brigade 70 and a logging magnate) and Uy Sarin (deputy commander-in-chief of the RCAF). Notably, the vast majority of those instructed to choose between military and *oknha* titles chose to retain the former.¹¹⁶

Also in 2019, Kim Reaksmey, the former head of the Ratanakiri gendarmerie (and thus under Sao Sokha's direct command), was removed from his post in 2019 after a video surfaced of him gifting each of his children US\$100 000, in a house built with luxury timber.¹¹⁷ He was cleared of corruption charges,

also sanctioned under the Magnitsky Act in 2021.¹¹² Tea Seiha's cousin, Tea Vichet, is the director of GTVC Import/Export, which allegedly owns land in contested areas of the Prey Nob and Ream areas of Sihanoukville, where forced evictions are alleged to have taken place.¹¹³

however, and has since become the subject of a land grab complaint by an indigenous Bunong community in Mondulkiri.¹¹⁸

The close, albeit unofficial, management of the logging trade by the Cambodian authorities means that violent clashes over control of the lucrative logging trade are rare. One such example is the provincial military police commander for Battambang, Brigadier General Meas Sovann. In 2017, in an incident widely believed to stem from competing logging interests, a soldier was arrested on suspicion of fatally shooting a Forestry Administration official in Battambang. Before an investigation could take place, Sovann publicly asserted the man's innocence. Sovann was then reprimanded by Sao Sokha in December 2019 over undisclosed 'irregularities', although not removed from his post.¹¹⁹

When it comes to powerful private citizens, containment is more difficult. There have been occasional timber seizures and arrests of high-profile perpetrators, notably Soeung Sam OI and Lim Bunna. However, the most effective approach is enforced logistical dependence – either on the police or on the RCAF and gendarmerie, depending on which body exerts the most local influence. This includes the strategic placement of checkpoints and military bases alongside known and planned logging routes.

What does this mean for illegal logging and organized crime?

The complex patronage system rewards Cambodian officials for their fealty by allowing them to establish a local monopoly over other lucrative income streams. This includes illegal logging and timber trafficking as well as other forms of organized crime. It makes institutional change or reform extremely difficult to achieve, as even the most competent and well-intentioned officials are locked into a system of debt and obligation, and must draw on other sources of funding to survive.¹²⁰

Moreover, at each level, an official's superiors are incentivized to accommodate (or at least ignore) illicit activity in order to profit directly through 'taxes' paid up the chain. They are also incentivized to assist in eliminating immediate competition. The vigour with which Cambodian political and military figures advocate for crackdowns on what the Ministry of Agriculture calls 'anarchic' loggers – the small-scale operators who exist outside of this taxation system – while flat-out denying all evidence that large-scale logging operations exist, is indicative of these priorities.¹²¹

The lucrative nature of the illegal logging trade has, for decades, handsomely rewarded those who remain loyal to the prime minister, as well as indirectly serving Hun Sen's interests.¹²² Brigade 70, essentially a reserve army for his 4 000-strong bodyguard unit, notoriously raised funds to support their operations by plundering the forests.¹²³ The consequence is that organized crime groups without substantial ties to the government have little chance of tapping into the market.

While some international criminal syndicates do exist in Cambodia, these groups typically enjoy close ties with local officials. Rather than trying to exert power in competition with the authorities, they use the country to clean their cash and legitimize their criminal activity. One such example is the World Hongmen History and Culture Association. A branch of the global Chinese fraternal network was opened in 2018 in Phnom Penh by Wan Kuok-Koi (also known as Broken Tooth), a former leader of the 14k Triads. The US Treasury accuses the World Hongmen Association of links to Chinese organized crime, specifically alleging that Broken Tooth used the group to legitimize himself, while framing circumspect business interests as part of the Belt and Road Initiative.¹²⁴ Both Broken Tooth and the World Hongmen Association have now been placed under Global Magnitsky Sanctions.

Despite this, Broken Tooth continues to enjoy access to many of Cambodia's highest-ranking officials and business elite. At one stage, he was pictured with the head of the Prime Minister's Bodyguard Unit, General Hing Bunheang (who is now also placed under Magnitsky sanctions).¹²⁵ At the opening of the association in Phnom Penh, National Gendarmerie Chief Sao Sokha and Deputy Prime Minister Men Sam An were in attendance; both were also pictured with Broken Tooth.¹²⁶

Cambodia's booming casino industry and porous borders, and the construction of a deep-water port in Sihanoukville, offer numerous opportunities for organized crime groups to move illegal products (including illegally harvested wood) through the kingdom with access to sustainable money laundering business ventures, such as casinos.¹²⁷ Several current *oknhas* have also been accused of being involved in transnational criminal syndicates and yet still hold on to their titles.¹²⁸

At times, timber trafficking and other forms of organized crime appear to collide.

HISTORICAL ROLEOF THE ROYAL THE ROYAL AMBODIAN ARMED FORCES

A member of the Cambodian Royal Armed Forces at an air base in Phnom Penh. Alleged links to illegal logging are rife within the senior ranks of all branches of the Cambodian military. © *Reuters/Chor Sokunthea via Alamy Stock Photo*

Cambodia's military structure

The RCAF is made up of the army, gendarmerie (military police), navy and air force. Officially, the RCAF's supreme commander is King Sihamoni.

The gendarmerie exists to investigate crimes committed by members of the RCAF; arresting civilians is theoretically outside its remit. However, at the department's 27th anniversary celebrations in June 2020, Defence Minister Tea Banh emphasized the role of the gendarmerie in intercepting and cracking down on forest crimes, adding that military police must arrest perpetrators, 'no matter whether they are military officers or civilians'.¹²⁹

Chain of command and structure of the RCAF

The RCAF is led by the commander-in-chief, which at time of writing is Vong Pisen. The RCAF falls under the umbrella of the Ministry of Defence, which is currently overseen by Defence Minister Tea Banh.

While the supreme commander of the RCAF is the ruling monarch, its de facto commander is Prime Minister Hun Sen. Hun Sen also directly commands the Body-guard Unit (BHQ), bypassing the normal RCAF chain of command. At least eight senior personnel in the BHQ, including Commander Hing Bun Hieng (who is subject to international sanctions in relation to serious human rights abuses)¹³⁰ and joint chiefs of staff Ung Sarith and Dieng Sarun, are former members of Brigade 70. The historical connections between Brigade 70 and Cambodian timber trafficking are discussed later in this section.

The RCAF is divided into four departments: the army, navy, air force and gendarmerie:

- The army is commanded by Hun Sen's son, Hun Manet, who is also deputy commander of the BHQ.
- The navy is led by Tea Banh's brother, Tea Vinh, who is subject to sanctions under the Magnitsky Act relating to corruption in the construction of Ream Naval Base.¹³¹

- The air force is headed by Soeung Samnang.
- The gendarmerie is commanded by Sao Sokha, who also presides over the National Committee for the Prevention and Crackdown on Natural Resource Crimes and has been named in a number of investigations into illegal logging and timber trafficking dating back to the 1990s.

Despite Cambodian law requiring military personnel to remain politically neutral in the discharging of their duties,¹³² a significant number of senior RCAF personnel were members of the CPP Central Committee at time of writing. $^{\rm 133}$

Notably, there are over 3 000 generals in the RCAF and it is worth noting that individuals granted a high military rank do not always hold official positions nor do they fit neatly into this chain of command.¹³⁴ This is true even for certain high-profile figures attached to a specific unit. For example, Hom Hoy is frequently described as a two-star general in the bodyguard unit but does not appear to hold an official position in the department.¹³⁵

RCAF involvement in illegal logging

Alleged links to illegal logging are rife within the senior ranks of all branches of the Cambodian military. The most notorious units are listed below.

Brigade 70 and Prime Minister's Bodyguard Unit

Historically, Brigade 70 was known to be a key actor in illegal logging on the military side.¹³⁶ In the 1980s, the unit focused on the arrest of the political opponents who were sometimes tortured into confessing involvement with the Khmer Rouge.137 Brigade 70's official role evolved into providing direct protection for the prime minister after the 1993 elections. A 2007 report from Global Witness accused Brigade 70 of acting as a nationwide 'timber trafficking service', moving large quantities of illegal wood through Cambodia and into Vietnam. The unit generated several million US dollars a year through the trade, which goes into financing the brigade's operations in addition to a large cut allegedly being handed over to the head of the Prime Minister's Bodyguard Unit, General Hing Bun Heang.¹³⁸

Private enterprise is usually necessary within the RCAF so that payments can be made up the patronage system. In fact, a 2010 sub-decree enabled the RCAF to raise money for their units by acting as private security for *oknhas* such as the logging tycoons Ly Yong Phat, Kith Meng and Try Pheap.¹³⁹

Hom Hoy, a two-star general in the Prime Minister's Bodyguard Unit is described by Global Witness as a middleman for sanctioned logging tycoon Try Pheap, in addition to having close ties to the Ministry of Environment and Forestry Administration.¹⁴⁰ Hom Hoy has been linked to Try Pheap's logging trade in Pursat, Kampong Thom and Ratanakiri. According to Global Witness, interviewees in one village said they were visited by General Hom Hoy, accompanied by soldiers, and coerced into signing a contract (which they supplied) in which Hom Hoy agreed to construct a bridge and a village hall in return for their consent for his men to log in the area.¹⁴¹ The luxury trees were taken but no village hall or bridge was built.

Intervention Division 3

Today, illegal logging is predominantly associated with Intervention Division 3 and the three brigades that fall under it: Intervention Brigade 7, 8 and 9.

Hun Sen first acknowledged (albeit indirectly) that this was taking place in 2010, at a ceremony celebrating the role of the RCAF in ending a border dispute with Thailand. The event, which was presided over by Hun Sen and his wife Bun Rany, was held at Intervention Division 3 headquarters in Preah Vihear province and highlighted the contribution of Intervention Division 3, and Brigade 7 in particular. In his speech, Hun Sen told the gathered soldiers that to ensure a peaceful resolution, he was obliged to issue an order to them 'not to enter their territory, even for purposes like logging. That is illegal and causes problems.'¹⁴²

A human rights NGO analyst interviewed for this report claimed that Intervention Division 3 was still

active in logging and is linked to the killing of forest rangers.¹⁴³ Members of Intervention Division 3 also have also intimidated Prey Lang Community Network activists trying to investigate the death of Chut Wutty,¹⁴⁴ an environmental activist shot dead by military police in 2012 while investigating illegal logging in the Cardamon Mountains.¹⁴⁵

The 2010 ceremony at Intervention Division 3 headquarters also provided a useful example of the patronage system in action, both in terms of procuring vital funds for public works and military operations, and in its positioning of powerful political, military and *oknha* figures as direct benefactors.

Dr Sok An, then deputy prime minister, gave a speech describing the US\$3.5 million expansion and upgrade of the unit as 'under the direct supervision and coordination' of Lieutenant General Hing Bun Hieng (head of the bodyguard unit) and Major General Srey Deuk (head of Intervention Division 3) as well as the 'leadership' of the RCAF - notably General Kun Kim and Chea Dara, a four-star general who announced in 2015 that the army 'belongs' to the CPP because Hun Sen is its 'feeder, caretaker, commander and leader'.¹⁴⁶ Kun Kim and Hing Bun Hieng have since been placed under international sanctions; amid a litany of allegations of human rights abuses and environmental crimes, Kun Kim was reportedly working closely with the logging company Malaysian GAT International.147

The funding Sok An referred to included tractors, pick-up trucks, water-tank trucks and gasoline explicitly for 'clearance work'.¹⁴⁸ Part of the work was financed by the National University of Management, he said, but most came from his 'own family members' as well as 'national and international generous donors whose names are engraved on the marble plates of the division's and brigade's buildings', with another US\$1 million provided from the state budget to construct a 5.7-kilometre road to the Intervention Division 3/Brigade 7 buildings. However, he said that more contributions would be required going forward from 'your excellencies, Lok Chumteav, the leaders of the RCAF and police forces, oknhas, ladies and gentlemen, for the cause of national defence... to defend the territory against any foreign invasion'. He also stated: 'these activities are initiated jointly by me and the headquarters of bodyguard units and

Intervention Division 3.^{'149} The bodyguard unit has also been accused of funding its activities through large-scale illegal logging.¹⁵⁰

Other implicated units and individuals

On 18 July 2010, two journalists (Ork Ngon and Thon Sok Kong), who were working on a story investigating illegal logging in Kratie and had taken photos of a logging operation, filed a complaint in court alleging that military police officer Chea Saing Hong came to their office with a group of colleagues, punched Thon Sok Kong in the face and threatened to murder both journalists if they continued their investigation. The group of gendarmerie officers later returned and threw rocks at the office. No further action appears to have been taken.¹⁵¹

Journalist Chea Sros of the *Raksmey Kampuchea Daily* was charged with kidnapping, extortion, physical assault and disinformation after publishing an article accusing soldiers from Brigade 5 and a local timber trader of being involved in illegal logging in Prey Kuy village, Sangkat Ampil, Siem Reap province in May 2010. NGO Licadho noted that the 2010 national campaign against illegal logging led to 16 arrests of journalists covering the issue (in some cases, with probable grounds of extortion), the confiscation of 3 000 cubic metres of timber, but hardly any arrests of illegal loggers.¹⁵²

In 2015, Human Rights Watch highlighted multiple units as having 'long histories' of human rights violations, including killing protesters and using excessive violence during forced evictions: national Intervention Division 2; navy and regional infantry Brigades 21, 31, 41, 42, 51, 52 and 53; constituent units of Police Regions 3 and 4; the Phnom Penh gendarmerie and police; and other 'mixed forces' in provinces throughout Cambodia.¹⁵³

In 2008, Licadho described Brigade 31 as working with the Forest Administration to try and 'take control' of Anlong Kroa and Chey Sena villages, in Chhuk District, Kampot province, using extreme violence, forced evictions and burning down homes to remove families living on the land.¹⁵⁴ Authorities claimed it was protected state forest, but, according to Licadho, failed to produce documents proving ownership.

CASE STUDIES

Stump left behind from a freshly cut reach kol tree in Pursat. Photo: supplied
ur field research indicated two distinct strategies deployed by the Cambodian government to shift the balance or diversify power over the illegal logging trade: firstly, containment and symbiosis, and, secondly, direct control. These strategies reflect regional levels of maturity and monopolization of the illegal logging trade.

A common reality in both case studies is the presence and growth of military checkpoints that, ordinarily, would be taken as an indicator of increased enforcement or insecurity in the given areas. Yet, analyzed alongside rampant continued deforestation, it can logically be assumed that their presence is aimed at controlling and facilitating illicit trade.

Case study 1 – Cardamom Mountains: Containment and symbiosis

The Cardamoms are a mountain range that traces Cambodia's south-west border with Thailand, stretching from Battambang province down to Koh Kong in the south. Commercial control over areas that are known hotspots for illicit logging in the Cardamoms appears to be split predominantly between two powerful *oknhas*: Ly Yong Phat (whose businesses operate in the lower half, mostly Koh Kong) and Try Pheap (who operates in the upper half in Pursat and Battambang).

Ly Yong Phat

Koh Kong province is controlled in large part by CPP Senator *Oknha* Ly Yong Phat, the self-styled 'King of Koh Kong', along with his wife and children.¹⁵⁵

Phat, who also goes by the Thai names Phat Suphapha or Pad Supa, was, according to leaked US government cables,¹⁵⁶ personally tasked with handling development in Koh Kong and owns a string of sugar companies in Cambodia and Thailand, including Koh Kong Sugar Industry Co. Ltd in Sre Ambel and Kampong Speu Sugar Company. The Kampong Speu Sugar Company has been accused of systematically logging the Phnom Aoral Wildlife Sanctuary in 2013, in conjunction with HLH Agriculture, a company controlled by Hun Sen's sister, Hun Seng Ny.¹⁵⁷



Tycoon Try Pheap's sawmill in Kampong Speu, managed by General Kim Reaksmey, July 2021. Photo: supplied

Phat's corporate portfolio also encompasses the Kiri Sakor Koh SEZ, the Neang Kok Koh Kong SEZ, the ELCs LYP Group Co. Ltd (a cassava plantation), Phnom Penh Sugar Co. Ltd (a sugarcane planation), LYP Group Co. Ltd Chub Rubber (rubber and sugarcane), Koh Kong Plantation Co. Ltd (a sugarcane plantation in Botum Sakor), and a casino in Poipet, further north along the Thai border.

In 2012, *The Cambodia Daily* reported that Ly Yong Phat, in partnership with Chinese Tianjin Union Development Group (UDG), had been awarded 56% of the 170 000-hectare Botum Sakor National Park to build a billion-dollar holiday resort, casino and airport complex.¹⁵⁸ UDG, a Chinese state-owned entity, was placed on the US sanctions list in 2020 over land grabs and human rights abuses.¹⁵⁹ Some of these were directed by Kun Kim, a senior Cambodian general and former joint chief of staff of the RCAF, who is subject to separate Magnitsky Act sanctions for corruption and misappropriation of state assets. The US Treasury found that Kun Kim had used RCAF soldiers to intimidate locals, demolish homes and clear land in Koh Kong on behalf of UDG.

In 2019, Ly Yong Phat was also given the green light to develop the previously untouched Koh Kong Island.

Leaked US cables from 2007 described Ly Yong Phat as an advisor to Hun Sen who sits on the board of

the Red Cross alongside the prime minister's wife, Bun Rany.¹⁶⁰ According to the leaks, on at least one occasion Phat allegedly used his influence to deploy armed military police to burn down surrounding villagers' crops and force them off their land.

Try Pheap

US-sanctioned Try Pheap has long been accused of illegal logging in the Cardamoms and Prey Lang protected forests. A prolific tycoon, he has reportedly invested heavily in the infrastructure required to manage and facilitate every step of the process. His business interests include several SEZs (such as MDS Thmorda, which is in Thma Da on the Thai border), a dry port, an import/export company, and even engineering and petroleum companies.

Eleven of his companies have also been placed under sanctions, although the more recently registered M D S Heng He Investment (2018), Try Pheap Rongqing Manufacture Co. Ltd (2017) and Try Pheap Oudom Sensokh (2020) have not yet been added to this list.¹⁶¹ Heng He Investment, located in Thma Da, is co-directed by Liangsheng Su and Su Zhongjian, close business associates of the prime minister's nephew, Hun To. Liangsheng Su, Su Zhonjian and Hun To are co-directors of Heng He (Cambodia) Commercial Bank PLC and Heng He Julong Town Real Estate Co. Ltd. Hun To and Liangsheng Su also co-direct Heng Zuan Yule (Ju Long Town) Co. Ltd.

Try Pheap's daughter, Try Dalin, and sons, Try Dalux and Try Daphors (a co-director of Papa Petroleum), also own a string of energy and investment companies.

At times, Try Pheap's focus on lucrative logging opportunities has been at odds with the CPP's larger strategic objectives. In the 2010s, he was commissioned to clear forest area in Koh Kong to make way for the reservoir basin of Stung Atay Dam. Instead, he directed his team to focus on identifying and trafficking valuable rosewood into Vietnam and China, earning an estimated US\$227 million in the process.¹⁶² This led to a souring of the relationship with the Chinese state-owned enterprise that owns the dam project.¹⁶³

Try Pheap is already subject to US sanctions under the Magnitsky Act. In a press release on 9 December 2019, the US Treasury's Office of Foreign Assets Control outlined the rationale behind this decision:

'Pheap has used his vast network inside Cambodia to build a large-scale illegal logging consortium that relies on the collusion of Cambodian officials, to include purchasing protection from the government, including military protection, for the movement of his illegal products. For example, Pheap used the Cambodian military to enable his timber trafficking activities and sell to buyers in Vietnam, China, Europe, and Russia. The support of these officials makes it difficult for local authorities to take lawful action against Pheap, as in one example, Cambodian National Park officials were paid by Pheap to keep his operations secret from the international community.'¹⁶⁴

Despite this, in February 2022, a royal decree (under the direction of Hun Sen) elevated Try Pheap and his wife Kieng Srey Neang from *oknha* to *neak oknha*.¹⁶⁵

Evidence of formalized bribes and taxes

While some bribes are paid on the spot, larger and regular payments to local authorities and departments are arranged in advance.

During our research, we encountered multiple accounts of this process from a variety of sources.

 In an audio recording made by researchers involved in this project, one caller posing as a potential logger spoke to Ta Thong, a colleague of Ta Hoy, a known logging manager who works for Try Pheap. In the call, Ta Thong discusses the payment structure for loggers and assures him the syndicate pays bribes in advance to the relevant authorities, notably the police.¹⁶⁶

- A logger took us to a site in Phnom Samkos Wildlife Sanctuary, Battambang, where he had helped fell a number of luxury wood trees. The logger explained that payment arrangements were handled in advance by the buyer, but he needed to pass by a manned ranger station on the way out of the sanctuary, which had been briefed to let him pass.¹⁶⁷
- A logging scout we interviewed in Phnom Samkos Wildlife Sanctuary told us that scouts identify luxury wood trees and inform loggers of the location. The buyers of the wood prearrange payments to all relevant authorities in the area to ensure safe passage for these loggers. The scout claimed that, once the loggers have cut down the trees identified and are ready to transport them from the forest, they call ahead to the Forest Authority and Ministry of Environment so that they know that they are part of this system and will let them pass. If they fail to provide advance warning, they will have to pay US\$50 to representatives of both government departments as well as Try Pheap's representatives. When the trees are taken from the forest, the loggers drive the koyun (a vehicle used to transport wood from the forest) directly to an office of the Forest Authority and pay a further US\$12.50 (50 000 riel) per koyun. Each koyun can carry up to 4 cubic metres (1-2 'kip') on a good road, although less when transporting down a steep mountain path. On the way down, they will also need to pass local police officers who are not part of this system and will be expected to pay each of the low-ranking officials they encounter around US\$5 (20 000 riel) each. The only authority they are seriously worried about is Wildlife Alliance, which will confiscate the *koyun* and make them go to court, which could cost US\$250.168 Each kip sells for around US\$250 at the forest level, so a koyun with 1-2 kip is worth US\$250-500.169

- We reviewed a transcript of a call with a ranger in Prey Lang, who explained that a senior park official dictated which loggers they were to arrest and which to ignore based on who had pre-paid bribes to him on a monthly basis.¹⁷⁰
- A forest crime researcher we worked with in Pursat alleged that pre-paid bribes to local authorities, including military and gendarmerie units, cost logging syndicates up to US\$6 000 per month.¹⁷¹
- A copy of a 'Timber Harvesting Announcement', distributed by the Think Biotech sawmill in Prey Lang during the 2020-2021 dry season, outlined set prices for various forest products in the company's concession.¹⁷² This included prices for timber up to a diameter of 5.2 metres, well over the legal maximum. While not bribe payments, this adds weight to the characterization of the timber trafficking trade as a planned, organized system of pre-agreed payments, rather than chaotic or opportunistic in nature.

These accounts were supported by our observations in Mondulkiri, Kratie and Pursat, where a steady stream of vehicles openly carrying illegal timber passed directly in front of manned military and gendarmerie units, as well as ranger stations and local government offices, without any attempt to intercept them.

Construction of new military checkpoints on the border road

Among Try Pheap's assets are MDS Thmorda SEZ, positioned at Thma Da (variously transliterated as Thmor Da or Thmorda), on the Thai border. The sole accessible route running from the main logging tracks into Phnom Samkos Wildlife Sanctuary from the Veal Veng side to the Thma Da-Trat crossing is via the Phnom 1500 mountain, where a new road – National Road 55 – was built recently as part of China's Belt and Road Initiative. Along this winding mountain path, at least seven new RCAF military bases and outposts have been constructed since 2014. These include bases for Unit A4 and Brigade 14.

Loggers in Veal Veng informed us that the Thma Da crossing was still opening regularly, with large-scale trucks crossing at night. The journey along the mountain road passes at least 10 military outposts.

In 2015, the Chinese Road and Bridge Corporation began constructing National Road 55, to connect



FIGURE 2 Recent illegal logging and timber trafficking flashpoints. NOTE: The research team visited these locations during fieldwork.



FIGURE 3 The sole passable route from the logging hotspots in Phnom Samkos to the crossing (and Try Pheap's SEZ) at Thma Da.

Veal Veng to Thmor Da checkpoint on the Thai border.¹⁷³ The project was scheduled for completion in 2018 but finished in 2020.¹⁷⁴ This vastly improved speed and ease of transport to the border: a journey that previously took an entire day is now just two to three hours. This makes it an attractive option for timber traffickers bringing illegal timber from sawmills and depots in Pursat (or further afield), as well as loggers transporting wood directly from the Phnom Samkos protected area.

Given the increased risk of cross-border trafficking along this new road, creating additional checkpoints would be a logical step to better secure the border and protect the surrounding forest against illegal logging and timber transportation. However, some of these bases are evidently using their position to encroach deeper into the forest. Moreover, despite its notoriety as an illegal timber trafficking route, arrests by these units are rarely reported. In July 2021, a military officer from Border Guard Unit 501 was arrested for storing illegally harvested rosewood – but by rangers from Phnom Samkos Wildlife Sanctuary, not any of the military or gendarmerie units surrounding the area.¹⁷⁵ This suggests that these new military and gendarmerie units may have been placed along the road to better facilitate taxation and monitoring of illegal timber flows (and potentially other illicit cross-border trades), rather than to curb them.



An RCAF station for Brigade 14. Photo: supplied



Historical Google Earth satellite imagery shows that nothing had been built on the site as of 2014. $\[mathbb{C}\]$ Google Earth



2018: a cluster of areas had been cleared to make way for the new bases. The two Brigade 14 bases connect to new roads leading deep into the protected forest, connecting to larger clearings. © *Google Earth*

Case Study 2 – Mondulkiri and Kratie: Direct control

While illegal logging is rampant in the protected forests of Mondulkiri, Ratanakiri and Kratie provinces, far more competition exists between rival actors in the political, military, police and *oknha* elite than in the duopolized Cardamom Mountains. This has created a more volatile, power-struggle dynamic, although it is played out through legal and political channels rather than through violence.

Arrests of smaller players, especially low-ranking border police, military officers or even squadron commanders, are heavily publicized and frequently attributed directly to General Sao Sokha.¹⁷⁶ Sao Sokha is an ally of Hun Sen who, as discussed earlier in this report, holds the dual role of head of the national gendarmerie and chairman of the National Commission for the Prevention and Suppression of Natural Resource Crimes. This has also created an opportunity for the CPP and RCAF to streamline the placement of new infrastructure to maximize tax-collection capacity, minimizing the risk of genuine anarchic logging while ensuring that new syndicates cannot scale up without their notice and consent.

Fieldwork in protected areas close to the Vietnamese border in Snoul (Kratie) and Keo Seima/Phnom Numlear (Mondulkiri) found that construction of military, border police and Environment Ministry offices and outposts has accelerated in recent years, mirroring the development of new logging and timber trafficking routes within protected areas and across the border. This supports the hypothesis that logging and timber smuggling are not simply ignored in return for ad-hoc bribes. Rather than informal corruption, military, policing and government infrastructure has been planned in tandem with logging routes.

Indeed, local reports suggested that many of the informal smuggling tracks seen criss-crossing the border near Snoul were built recently by the Military Engineering Unit, stationed nearby.



Tyre tracks criss-cross an unofficial Vietnam border used by timber smugglers in Snoul. Photo: supplied



Military engineering unit at the heart of a warren of cross-border paths used by smugglers. Photo: supplied



FIGURE 4 Cross-border smuggling routes used by loggers in Snoul.

Our team also accessed a network of informal border crossings in the heart of Phnom Numlear sanctuary, which local communities say they have been barred from entering. Here we discovered not only a cluster of newly built military bases and unofficial crossings, but also that RCAF personnel retain complete control over the entry points, with the most accessible road for vehicles running directly through a military base into the sanctuary.

On the morning of 23 July 2021, our team also filmed a soldier waving a truck loaded with luxury timber through an illegal checkpoint in Numlear, allowing it to travel into Vietnam (see photo).

This suggests that the purpose of this newly built RCAF cluster is to ensure that the military directly controls the flow of illegal timber across the border.



Screenshot from video of soldiers waving through luxury timber at a border crossing in Phnum Numlear. Photo: supplied



FIGURE 5 Logging activity relative to RCAF and border police outposts in Mondulkiri.

Recently built military units were observed in three districts: Keo Seima, Pechreada/Phnom Numlear and Koh Nheaek, all of which are within or on the peripheries of protected wildlife sanctuaries where illegal logging persists. This represents a significant, coordinated construction project by the RCAF in Mondulkiri, which is led by provincial military commander Major General San Kim Oeun.

Each of these small districts also has a gendarmerie presence. Theoretically, these exist for the joint purpose of policing illicit activity by military personnel and curbing the illegal logging trade. However, despite these gendarmerie bases also being located along key logging routes, typically near military bases, their presence has no discernible effect on deterring the flow of timber trafficking directly past their doors. Rather than intercepting illegal logging, these gendarmerie units seem ideally placed to participate, adding another tax stop on the route for loggers and sawmill operators while balancing the influence of local military. This ensures that the system continues to run smoothly and symbiotically, without any one person, syndicate or military department wielding too much independent power.

We saw these priorities exemplified in Koh Nheak, Mondulkiri. Aerial footage taken from a forest road inside Phnum Prech Wildlife Sanctuary showed the Lim Royal sawmill processing what appeared to be luxury wood. At the time of our visit, the road leading into the forest was impassable for larger vehicles shortly after the entrance to the sawmill. As a result, any vehicles transporting timber to the facility would have to travel along the forest route and join Route 76 at Koh Nheak. To do so, they must pass a series of RCAF checkpoints before joining the national road at the centre of a cluster of military, gendarmerie and local government offices.

FIGURE 6 Route taken by trucks from the Lim Royal sawmill through Koh Nheak, Mondulkiri.

NOTE: Any vehicles transporting timber to the Lim Royal sawmill would have to pass a series of RCAF checkpoints before joining the national road at the centre of a cluster of military, gendarmerie and local government offices.





Lim Royal Joint Stock Company sawmill operating within the boundary of Phnum Prich Wildlife Sanctuary. Photo: supplied



Gendarmerie office under construction in 2014. Photo: supplied

Lim Royal Joint Stock Company, owned by the *oknha* Lim Bunna, was granted the ELC in 2012 and the earliest satellite image of a timber warehouse in full operation on the site is from January 2014 (as of December 2011, the area was still dense forest).¹⁷⁷ This tells us that the decision to place a gendarmerie office in this precise location followed the construction of the depot/sawmill, and that the depot has continued to operate for at least seven years despite the presence of military police as neighbours and a reputation for illegal logging. In 2016, the authorities seized illegal rosewood from Lim Bunna's compound in Tboung Khmum to be sold at auction, but in 2017, the company was granted the right to operate a sawmill.¹⁷⁸

Rival timber magnate *oknha* Sam Ol was also charged with illegal logging during the same period, leading to speculation that Lim Bunna and Sam Ol were essentially proxies in a war between more powerful patrons in the ruling elite.

In 2019, five companies operating in Koh Nheak had their licences revoked over claims they were logging outside their concessions. Lim Royal was not on the list. The National Committee for Prevention and Crackdown on Natural Resource Crimes claimed the company had broken no rules, although the Phnom Penh Post reported that the company was paying smaller groups of loggers to cut down trees from Phnom Prich and Keo Seima, before paying various authorities US\$18 000 per lorry transported to Vietnam.¹⁷⁹ In 2018, the Environmental Investigation Agency published a report describing the 'road of tolls' through Phnom Prich Wildlife Sanctuary to the Vietnamese border, whereby logging trucks paid bribes at four ranger stations and over 20 military and gendarmerie checkpoints en route to Vietnam.¹⁸⁰



Site of the Lim Royal Joint Stock sawmill in December 2011 (above) and January 2014 (below). © *Google Earth*



Photo: supplied

ambodia's well established patronage system works efficiently in enabling the illicit logging business, establishing networks of mutual dependence between nuclei of power and wealth in the government, military and private sector that make it difficult for those operating outside the system to thrive, especially if they seek to compete in illicit industries.

The flipside of this, of course, is that the system is incompatible with efforts to tackle resource exploitation, predatory land grabs, illegal logging and forest crime. The patronage system only works if those paying their dues can rely on authority holders to protect and advance their interests, while the senior leadership can only rely on the loyalty and financial contributions of *oknhas*, the military and lower-level political figures for as long as they can keep illicit revenue streams like logging open to them.

This means that tackling the illegal logging and timber trade in Cambodia would require radical systemic overhaul. The challenge is not weeding out corruption from the system: what might conventionally be thought of as corruption *is* the system. Shifting to a different political model that does not require financial interdependence and obligation to function would be a major undertaking and would require a significant increase in state funding to stabilize wages along the chain. It is important to recognize, too, that while the patronage systems undoubtedly facilitate the unsustainable and escalating pillaging of Cambodia's forests, the black-market taxation system it imposes nevertheless keeps the trade somewhat stable and disciplined. Organized crime in Cambodia, including the timber trade, sees very little violent conflict between rival groups. Simply disentangling the government from timber trafficking, without actually reducing the scale of logging, would likely see a surge in volatility and violence.

Appreciating how the political elite uses the patronage system to retain power is also helpful in understanding the need for restraint in assuming direct personal control of the country's most lucrative opportunities. The Hun family's value to *oknhas*, politicians and military personnel is as gatekeepers to wealth: this is what incentivizes others to keep them in power. Assuming direct financial control of the illegal logging trade might be a quicker route to wealth, but it risks making the Hun family useless to those on whom their loyalty depends – meaning Hun Sen must carefully manage his family's ambition in this regard. Taking a cut from lucrative revenue streams through payments made upwards through the system, on the other hand, not only enriches those at the top of the tree, but it also protects their position in the long run.

As discussed, Cambodia's ruling elite has little incentive to make meaningful changes to a system that continues to enrich it. In the short term, this means that curbing the flow of illegally logged luxury timber out of the country will likely depend more on the ability of destination country governments (such as Vietnam, Thailand and China) to detect and intercept illegal timber imports.

APPENDIX CAMBODIA'S MILITARY HIERARCHY AND STRUCTURI

CAMBODIA'S MILITARY HIERARCHY AND STRUCTURE (AS OF RESEARCH PERIOD, MAY-AUGUST 2021)



NOTES

- Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime, Forest crimes in Cambodia: Rings of illegality in Prey Land Wildlife Sanctuary, March 2021, https://globalinitiative. net/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/Forest-crimes-in-Cambodia-Rings-of-illegality-in-Prey-Lang-Wildlife-Sanctuary-GITOC-2021.pdf.
- 2 Danielle Keaton-Olsen, Hong Kong seizes containers with 211 tons of endangered wood from Cambodia, VOD English, 12 May 2021, https://vodenglish.news/hongkong-seizes-containers-with-211-tons-of-endangeredwood-from-cambodia/.
- 3 Phuc Xuan To, Cao Thi Cam and Tran Le Huy, Vietnamese imports of high-risk timber: Current status and control mechanisms, Forest Policy Trade and Finance Initiative, July 2021, https://www.forest-trends.org/wp-content/ uploads/2021/07/Vietnamese-imports-of-high-risktimber-BRIEF.pdf.
- 4 These include Licadho, Mother Nature, Prey Lang Community Network, Cambodian Human Rights and Development Association, and the Cambodian Centre for Human Rights, Global Witness, the Environmental Investigation Agency, World Wildlife Fund and Human Rights Watch.
- 5 International Institute for Strategic Studies, *The Military Balance*. London: Routledge, 2021.
- 6 Ibid.
- 7 PwC, Worldwide tax summaries Cambodia, July 2021, https://taxsummaries.pwc.com/cambodia/individual/ taxes-on-personal-income.
- 8 Phorn Bopha, Hun Sen encourages Cambodians to emulate Chinese-style wealth, The Cambodia Daily, 30 December 2012, https://english.cambodiadaily.com/ news/hun-sen-encourages-cambodians-to-emulatechinese-style-wealth-7028/.
- 9 Wikileaks, Cambodia's top ten tycoons (US Cables), Public Library of US Diplomacy, 9 August 2007, https:// wikileaks.org/plusd/cables/07PHNOMPENH1034_a. html; Mu Sochua and Cecilia Wilkström, Land grabs in Cambodia, *The New York Times*, 18 July 2012, https:// www.nytimes.com/2012/07/19/opinion/land-grabs-incambodia.html; Rod Harbinson, REDD+ project struggles to find feet as Cambodian national park burns, Mongabay,

22 April 2016, https://news.mongabay.com/2016/04/ redd-project-struggles-find-feet-cambodian-nationalpark-burns/; Jack Davies, Europe's blood sugar, Politico, 3 April 2017, https://www.politico.eu/article/europe-bloodsugar-cambodia-human-rights-trade/.

- 10 Cam McGrath, Cambodia keeps minting millionaires, *Khmer Times*, 7 April 2015, https://www.khmertimeskh. com/55632/cambodia-keeps-minting-millionaires/.
- 11 Hin Pisei, Ministry: SMEs vital to economy, but 95% not registered, Phnom Penh Post, 25 August 2019, https:// www.phnompenhpost.com/business/ministry-smesvital-economy-95-not-registered; PwC, Worldwide tax summaries – Cambodia, July 2021, https://taxsummaries. pwc.com/cambodia/individual/taxes-on-personal-income.
- 12 Taing Vida, Wage increase for civil servants and armed forces, Khmer Times, 25 October 2019, https://www. khmertimeskh.com/654638/wage-increase-for-civilservants-and-armed-forces/.
- 13 See *Encyclopaedia Britannica*, Khmer Rouge, https://www. britannica.com/topic/Khmer-Rouge.
- 14 Sebastian Strangio, *Cambodia: From Pol Pot to Hun Sen and Beyond*, Yale University Press, 2014, p. 24.
- 15 Steven Erlanger, US laments takeover in Cambodia, *The New York Times*, 9 July 1997, https://www.nytimes. com/1997/07/09/world/us-laments-takeover-incambodia.html; Human Rights Watch, Cambodia's dirty dozen, 27 June 2018, https://www.hrw.org/ report/2018/06/27/cambodias-dirty-dozen/long-historyrights-abuses-hun-sens-generals.
- 16 Tep Soravy and Vann Vicha, Hun Sen says he will stay in power until he is 74, Radio Free Asia, 6 May 2013, https://www.rfa.org/english/news/cambodia/ election-05062013185646.html.
- 17 Hun Sen, Cambodian leader for 36 years, backs son to succeed him, Al Jazeera, 2 December 2021, https://www. aljazeera.com/news/2021/12/2/cambodian-leader-hunsen-says-he-backs-eldest-son-to-succeed-him.
- 18 Sebastian Strangio, *Cambodia: From Pol Pot to Hun Sen and Beyond*, Yale University Press, 2014, p. 65.
- 19 For some background on the Thai-Cambodia conflict see for instance: International Crisis Group, Waging peace: ASEAN and the Thai-Cambodian border conflict,

6 December 2011, https://d2071andvipOwj.cloudfront. net/215-waging-peace-asean-and-the-thai-cambodianborder-conflict.pdf.

- 20 Vong Sokheng and Danile Pye, In praise of RCAF Inc., *Phnom Penh Post*, 30 July 2015 https://www. phnompenhpost.com/national/praise-rcaf-inc.
- 21 Luke Hunt, Cambodia's well-heeled military patrons, The Diplomat, 10 August 2015, https://thediplomat. com/2015/08/cambodias-well-heeled-military-patrons/.
- 22 Try Pheap is now subject to international sanctions.
- 23 Ly Yong Phat has an extensive and well-documented history of violent land grabs, child labour and other human rights abuses. He was the subject of a 2013 'Blood Sugar' campaign by multiple NGOs that shamed EU buyers into reducing imports of Cambodian sugar. See Andrew Nachemson, Activists fight hated landgrabs in Cambodia, Asia Times, 24 August 2019, https:// asiatimes.com/2019/08/activists-fight-hated-landgrabs-in-cambodia/; Cambodia's top ten tycoons (U.S. Diplomatic Cable), Wikileaks, 9 August 2007, https:// wikileaks.org/plusd/cables/07PHNOMPENH1034 a. html; Gerald Flynn, The great Koh Kong land rush: Areas stripped of protection by Cambodian gov't being bought up, MongaBay, 7 October 2021, https://news. mongabay.com/2021/10/the-great-koh-kong-land-rushareas-stripped-of-protection-by-cambodian-govt-beingbought-up/; Luke Hunt, Ly Yong Phat, The King of Koh Kong, Bangkok Post, 3 February 2013, https://www. bangkokpost.com/thailand/special-reports/334020/ ly-yong-phat-the-king-of-koh-kong; Sun Narin, Senator Ly Yong Phat's family given Preah Sihanouk state land for tourism development, VOA Khmer, 8 October 2020, https://www.voacambodia.com/a/senator-ly-yong-phatfamily-given-preah-sihanouk-state-land-for-tourismdevelopment/5613723.html; Jack Davies, Europe's 'blood sugar', Politico, 3 April 2017, https://www.politico.eu/ article/europe-blood-sugar-cambodia-human-rightstrade/amp/.
- 24 Mak Kim Hong's human rights record was criticized by the UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights. See Global Witness, Cambodia's family trees, 31 May 2007, https://www.globalwitness.org/en/reports/ cambodias-family-trees/.
- 25 Leng Ming Khin and Choung Sopheap are reported to have intimidated activists into dropping protests against their company, Pheapimex, which previous investigations found was engaged in illegal logging and flouting timber export bans since the 1990s. See Attacks & Threats Against Human Rights defenders in Cambodia 2008-2009, Licadho, 2010, p.59, https://www.licadhocambodia.org/reports/files/1432010-HRDReport2008-2009Final-ENG.pdf; GI-TOC, Forest crimes in Cambodia, March 2021, https://globalinitiative.net/wp-content/ uploads/2021/03/Forest-crimes-in-Cambodia-Rings-of-

illegality-in-Prey-Lang-Wildlife-Sanctuary-GITOC-2021. pdf; Global Witness, \$50 million worth of Cambodian logs destined for Thailand via Laos in new illegal export deal, 19 June 1998, https://www.globalwitness.org/en/ archive/50-million-worth-cambodian-logs-destinedthailand-laos-new-illegal-export-deal/.

- 26 Euan Black, Cambodia's national police retract report linking royal group tycoon to illegal logging, Southeast Asia Globe, 22 May 2017, https://southeastasiaglobe. com/cambodia-national-police-retract-kith-mengreport/; Licadho, Attacks & threats against human rights defenders in Cambodia 2008–2009, 2010, https:// www.licadho-cambodia.org/reports/files/1432010-HRDReport2008-2009Final-ENG.pdf; Vong Sokhend and Daniel Pye, In praise of RCAF Inc, *Phnom Penh Post*, 30 July 2015, https://www.phnompenhpost.com/ national/praise-rcaf-inc.
- 27 Khaou Chuly Group is a business partner of Socfin, whose rubber and palm oil plantations were the subject of a highly critical 2016 documentary and have been attracting protests over allegations (denied by Socfin) of land grabs and illegal logging in four countries. See Earthsight, Bolloré loses defamation appeal against media company that exposed SOCFIN's rights violations in Cameroon, 22 April 2019, https://www.earthsight.org.uk/ news/idm/bollore-defamation-appeal-socfin-cameroonsocapalm; Greg Norman, Coordinated protests hit Socfin plantations in four countries, MongaBay, 5 June 2015, https://news.mongabay.com/2015/06/coordinatedprotests-hit-socfin-plantations-in-four-countries/.
- 28 Khut Sokun, Hun Sen's nephew caught up in Preah Sihanouk land dispute, VOD English, 31 May 2021, https://vodenglish.news/hun-sens-nephew-caught-upin-preah-sihanouk-land-dispute/; Global Witness, Hostile takeover, 7 July 2016, https://www.globalwitness.org/en/ reports/hostile-takeover/; Aun Pheap, Hun Sen's sister linked to private security firm at SL Factory, *The Cambodia Daily*, 14 November 2013, https://english.cambodiadaily. com/news/hun-sens-sister-linked-to-private-securityfirm-at-sl-factory-46946/.
- 29 Lim Sovannara and Theng Nan, Community land registration and economic land concessions in Mondulkiri Province, Parliamentary Institute of Cambodia, August 2015, https://www.pic.org.kh/ images/2015Research/20160421_Community%20 Land%20Registration%20and%20Economic%20Land%20 Concessions%20in%20Mondulkiri%20Province_EN.pdf.
- 30 Constitution of the Kingdom of Cambodia, Article 44, March 2008, http://archive.opendevelopmentcambodia. net/download/law/The_constitution_of_Kingdom_of_ Cambodia_21_Sep_1993_Eng.pdf.
- 31 Open Development Cambodia, Land tenure and land titling, 4 August 2015, https://

opendevelopmentcambodia.net/topics/land-tenure-and-titling/.

- 32 Global Forest Watch, Cambodia profile, 2021, https:// globalforestwatch.org/dashboards/country/KHM.
- 33 Kai Kresek, What's happening in Cambodia's forests?, Global Forest Watch, 26 September 2019, https:// blog.globalforestwatch.org/data-and-research/whatshappening-in-cambodias-forests.
- 34 Forest Trends, Conversion timber, forest monitoring, and land-use governance in Cambodia, 27 July 2015, https:// www.forest-trends.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/07/ Cambodia-Concessions-Report-small-size.pdf.
- Lindsey Kennedy and Nathan Paul Southern, Endangered species are paying the price of Covid-19, Foreign Policy, 11 July 2021, https://foreignpolicy.com/2021/07/11/ endangered-species-are-paying-the-price-of-covid-19/.
- 36 Climate Change and Forestry, Cambodia human development report, 2011, https://reliefweb.int/report/ cambodia/cambodia-human-development-report-2011future-rural-livelihoods-face-climate.
- 37 Forest Trends, Conversion timber, forest monitoring, and land-use governance in Cambodia, 27 July 2015, https:// www.forest-trends.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/07/ Cambodia-Concessions-Report-small-size.pdf.
- 38 Chan Sophal, Nguorn Chansovy, Hour Thany and Hem Metta, Land conflicts between ELCs & smallholder farmers in Bousra commune (Cambodia): What are the policy implications?, Phnom Penh: Centre for Policy Studies and Mekong Region Land Governance, January 2020, https://www.mrlg.org/wp-content/ uploads/2020/11/Case-Study-Land-conflicts-between-Economic-New-Edition-11NOV2020.pdf; Global Witness, Cambodia's family trees, 2007, https://www. globalwitness.org/en/reports/cambodias-family-trees/? fbclid=IwAR3kVU0Kh26aqUw6qn4E1pGFuXzLhjkafKY KOy_hYi1UKxc5w2b--I5kU7I; Licadho, Attacks & threats against human rights defenders in Cambodia 2008-2009, September 2010, https://www.licadho-cambodia.org/ reports/files/1432010-HRDReport2008-2009Final-FNG.pdf.
- 39 Van Roeun and Jeff Smith, Tribal rights, The Cambodia Daily, 28 February 1998, https://english.cambodiadaily. com/features/tribal-rights-86366/.
- 40 Ruth Bottomley, Structural analysis of deforestation in Cambodia, Mekong Watch / Institute for Global Environment Strategies Japan, 2000, http://www. mekonginfo.org/assets/midocs/0003211-environmentstructural-analysis-of-deforestation-in-cambodia-witha-focus-on-ratanakiri-province-northeast-cambodia.pdf; Van Roeun and Jeff Smith, Tribal rights, The Cambodia Daily, 28 February 1998, https://english.cambodiadaily. com/features/tribal-rights-86366/.
- 41 Chhorn Chansy, Official disputes when dam clearing ceased, The Cambodia Daily, 28 October 2013, https://

english.cambodiadaily.com/news/official-disputeswhendam-clearing-ceased-46002/.

- 42 Lindsey Kennedy and Nathan Paul Southern, Endangered species are paying the price of Covid-19, Foreign Policy, 11 July 2021, https://foreignpolicy.com/2021/07/11/ endangered-species-are-paying-the-price-of-covid-19/.
- Wildlife Alliance, Wildlife Alliance annual report 2019, 2020, https://www.wildlifealliance.org/wp-content/ uploads/2020/11/Wildlife_Alliance_2019-Annual-Report.pdf.
- 44 Ry Sochan, Over 800 chainsaws seized from loggers, *Phnom Penh Post*, 6 August 2021, https://www. phnompenhpost.com/national/over-800-chainsaws-seized-loggers.
- 45 Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime, Forest crimes in Cambodia, March 2021, https:// globalinitiative.net/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/ Forest-crimes-in-Cambodia-Rings-of-illegality-in-Prey-Lang-Wildlife-Sanctuary-GITOC-2021.pdf; Interview with Ta Thong (ຄາ ຊັ,ສ) Manager on behalf of Ta Hoy (ຄາ ຍາຍ), Pursat, 2021; Interview with logging scout Phnom Samkos, Wildlife Sanctuary, Battambang, 18 July 2021.
- 46 Sokheng Saut, Hun Sen creates committee to tackle illegal timber trade in Cambodia, Radio Free Asia, 19 January 2019, https://www.rfa.org/english/news/ cambodia/hun-sen-creates-committee-to-tackle-timbertrade-in-cambodia-01192016171840.html.
- 47 Global Witness, Taking a cut: Institutionalized corruption and illegal logging in Cambodia's Aural Wildlife Sanctuary, 2004, https://cdn2.globalwitness.org/archive/files/ import/takingacutlowres.pdf; Human Rights Watch, Cambodia's dirty dozen, 27 June 2018, https://www. hrw.org/report/2018/06/27/cambodias-dirty-dozen/ long-history-rights-abuses-hun-sens-generals; Lauren Crothers, Long plagued by illegal logging, Cambodia faces accusations of corruption, MongaBay, 12 June 2017: https://news.mongabay.com/2017/06/long-plaguedby-illegal-logging-cambodia-faces-accusations-ofcorruption/.
- 48 Anath Baliga and Kong Meta, Cardamoms in power's path, *Phnom Penh Post*, 20 February 2020, https://www. phnompenhpost.com/national/cardamoms-powers-path.
- 49 For more information, see the 'GLAD forest alerts, explained' guide by Global Forest Watch: https://www. globalforestwatch.org/blog/data-and-research/gladdeforestation-alerts/.
- 50 Danielle Keeton-Olsen, Power line to cut through prey pang, troubling conservation partners, VOD English, 23 December 2020, https://vodenglish.news/power-line-tocut-through-prey-lang-troubling-conservation-partners/.
- 51 Interview with Prey Lang researcher, Phnom Penh, 17 June 2021, by phone;interview with diplomat, Phnom Penh, July 2021.

- 52 Sebastian Strangio, Logging accelerates in Cambodia's Prey Lang Sanctuary, The Diplomat, 25 February 2021, https://thediplomat.com/2021/02/logging-acceleratesin-cambodias-prey-lang-sanctuary/; Khorn Savi, Forest watchdog warned against satellite imagery, Phnom Penh Post, 22 April 2020, https://www.phnompenhpost. com/national/forest-watchdog-warned-againstsatellite-imagery; GI-TOC, Forest crimes in Cambodia, March 2021, https://globalinitiative.net/wp-content/ uploads/2021/03/Forest-crimes-in-Cambodia-Rings-ofillegality-in-Prey-Lang-Wildlife-Sanctuary-GITOC-2021. pdf; Lindsey Kennedy and Nathan Paul Southern, Endangered species are paying the price of Covid-19, Foreign Policy, 11 July 2021, https://foreignpolicy. com/2021/07/11/endangered-species-are-paying-theprice-of-covid-19/.
- 53 Danielle Keaton-Olsen and Hun Sirivadh, Officials block Prey Lang activists from forest ahead of annual event, VOA News, 21 February 2020, https://vodenglish. news/officials-block-prey-lang-activists-from-forestahead-of-annual-event/; RFA Khmer Service, Authorities release five Cambodian activists detained days for entering forest without permission, RFA, 8 February 2021, https://www.rfa.org/english/news/cambodia/ release-02082021175436.html; Khuon Narim, Prey Lang activist trialled for 'attempted murder' while reporting forest crimes, 16 September 2021, https://cambojanews. com/prey-lang-activist-trialled-for-attempted-murderafter-reporting-forest-crimes/.
- 54 Sebastian Strangio, USAID cuts support to flagship forest protection project in Prey Lang, The Diplomat, 18 June 2021, https://thediplomat.com/2021/06/usaidcuts-support-to-flagship-forest-protection-project-incambodia/.
- 55 Sarah Milne, Cambodia's unofficial regime of extraction: Illicit logging in the shadow of transnational governance and investment, *Critical Asian Studies*, 47, 2, 2015, 200–228.
- 56 Human Rights Watch, Cambodia party extends control of security forces, 2015, 4 February 2015, https://www. hrw.org/news/2015/02/04/cambodia-party-extendscontrol-security-forces.
- 57 Neil Loughlin, Reassessing Cambodia's patronage systems and the end of competitive authoritarianism: Electoral clientelism in the shadow of coercion, *Pacific Affairs*, 93, 3, 2020.
- 58 Long Kimmarita, RCAF officials forced to pick oknha title or their position, Phnom Penh Post, 1 September 2019, https://www.phnompenhpost.com/national/rcaf-officialsforced-pick-oknha-title-or-their-position.
- 59 Interview with diplomat, Phnom Penh, July 2021.
- 60 Transcript of phone call with STR-PLWS forest ranger, Stung Treng, May 2021.

- 61 Global Witness, Cambodia's family trees, 2007, https:// www.globalwitness.org/en/reports/cambodias-family-tre es/?fbclid=IwAR3kVU0Kh26aqUw6qn4E1pGFuXzLhjkaf KYKOy_hYi1UKxc5w2b--I5kU7I.
- 62 Ibid.
- 63 Matthew Grainger, Journalist's death left unresolved, Phnom Penh Post, 2 June 1995, https://www. phnompenhpost.com/national/journalists-death-leftunresolved.
- 64 Matthew Grainger, Sat Soeun to trial, and likely to face further charges, *Phnom Penh Post*, 1995, https://www. phnompenhpost.com/national/sat-soeun-trial-and-likelyface-further-charges.
- 65 Matthew Grainger, Journalist's death left unresolved, *Phnom Penh Post*, 2 June 1995, https://www. phnompenhpost.com/national/journalists-death-leftunresolved.
- 66 Claudi Arizzi, Two more murders pinned on Sat Soeun, Phnom Penh Post, 8 March 1996, https://www. phnompenhpost.com/national/two-more-murderspinned-soeun.
- 67 See https://www.the-cambodia-daily. com/2013/07/09/11/05/2141/.
- 68 Koh Santepheap, ចាប់ សឿន ដែន ដី ល្បី ខាង បា.ញ់ បញ្ជូន ឱ្យ តុលា ការ វិនិ ច្ម័យ ត្រូវ បាន ឃុំ ខ្លួន នៅ ពន្ធ ភា គារ, 9 July 2013, https:// kohsantepheapdaily.com.kh/article/75656.html.
- 69 The Cambodia Daily, សាលាដំប ងខេត្ត រតនគរិរីចោទ ប្រកាន់អតីតមន្ត្រីយោឆាមា្ន កំពីបទបាញ់បោះសេរី នៅហាងខារ៉ា អ៊ូ ខេ, 9 July 2013, https://www.thecambodia-daily.com/2013/07/09/11/05/2141/.
- 70 Nick McKenzie and Richard Baer, Drugs: our man in Cambodia, Sydney Morning Herald, 26 March 2012, https://www.smh.com.au/national/drugs-our-man-incambodia-20120325-1vsiz.html.
- 71 Drug connection denied, *Phnom Penh Post*, 27 March 2012, https://www.phnompenhpost.com/national/drug-connection-denied.
- 72 Thai Phany was stripped of his title in 2018 after his arrest for running illegal cockfighting rings in Takeo and Kandal provinces, Cambodia. See https://www. phnompenhpost.com/national/hun-sens-law-removedrcaf-after-cockfighting-rings-raided.
- 73 Mech Dara, Hun Sen's in-law removed from RCAF after cockfighting rings raided, *Phnom Penh Post*, 30 January 2018, https://www.phnompenhpost.com/national/hunsens-law-removed-rcaf-after-cockfighting-rings-raided.
- 74 Nick Mackenzie, *The Sting*, Melbourne: Victory Books, 2012, p. 244.
- 75 Nick McKenzie and Richard Baer, Drugs: our man in Cambodia, Sydney Morning Herald, 26 March 2012, https://www.smh.com.au/national/drugs-our-man-incambodia-20120325-1vsiz.html.

- 76 Cambodia News English, Chinese Man 'Rescued' from Pursat SEZ, 10 November 2021, https://cne. wtf/2021/11/10/chinese-man-rescued-from-pursat-sez/.
- 77 Nick MacKenzie and Richard Baker, Inquiry links Cambodian leader's nephew to drug trafficking, money laundering, Sydney Morning Herald, 26 March 2012, https://www.smh.com.au/national/inquiry-linkscambodian-leaders-nephew-to-drug-trafficking-moneylaundering-20120325-1vsn8.html.
- 78 Wikileaks, Cambodia's top ten tycoons (US Cables), Public Library of US Diplomacy, 9 August 2007, https:// wikileaks.org/plusd/cables/07PHNOMPENH1034_a.html.
- 79 Vong Sokheng and Daniel Pye, In praise of RCAF Inc, Phnom Penh Post, 10 October 2014, https://www. phnompenhpost.com/national/praise-rcaf-inc; Mech Dara, RCAF barred from private sector, Phnom Penh Post, 8 September 2019, https://cambodianess.com/ article/ban-on-the-military-serving-as-private-securityservice.
- 80 Ben Sokhean, Development challenges in Ream National Park, *Khmer Times*, 2019, https://www.khmertimeskh. com/607376/development-challenges-in-ream-nationalpark/.
- 81 Open Corporates, Fu Xiantang, 28 January 2021, https:// opencorporates.com/officers/275924349; Kali Kotoski and Sor Chandara, Developer finds new partners for planned resort in Preah Sihanouk, *Phnom Penh Post*, 21 March 2016, https://www.phnompenhpost.com/ business/developer-finds-new-partners-planned-resortpreah-sihanouk.
- 82 Michael Peel and James Kynge, Cambodia PM beefs up bodyguard as crisis deepens, *Financial Times*, 12 September 2016, https://www.ft.com/content/6276adf8-78d4-11e6-97ae-647294649b28.
- 83 Daniel Pye and May Titthara, Friends in high places, Phnom Penh Post, 24 March 2014, https://www. phnompenhpost.com/national/friends-high-places.
- 84 Marcus Cox and Ok Serei Sopheak, Cambodia case study: Evaluation of Australian law and justice assistance, AusAid, 2012.
- 85 Phuc Xuan To and Sango Mahanty, Vietnam's crossborder timber crackdown and the quest for state legitimacy, *Political Geography*, 75, 2019https:// www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S0962629818304608.
- 86 Royal Government of Cambodia, Sub-decree on forest and non timber forest products allow for export and import, 2006, http://arkn-fpd.org/data_content/ regulation/Sub-Decree-forest-Pro-Imp-Exp-Eng1.pdf.
- 87 Shaun Turton, Despite ban, timber exports to Vietnam nearing 2016 total, *Phnom Penh Post*, 16 August 2017, https://www.phnompenhpost.com/national/despite-bantimber-exports-vietnam-nearing-2016-total.

- 88 EIA, Serial offender Vietnam's continued imports of illegal Cambodian timber, 2018, https://reports.eiainternational.org/serialoffender/.
- 89 Mech Dara, Tbong Khmum timber warehouses raided, Phnom Penh Post, 18 January 2016, https://www. phnompenhpost.com/national/tbong-khmum-timberwarehouses-raided.
- 90 Phak Sengly, PM orders timber smuggling crackdown, Phnom Penh Post, 16 January 2016, https://www. phnompenhpost.com/national/pm-orders-timbersmuggling-crackdown.
- 91 Ibid.
- 92 Phak Sengly and Mech Dara, PM defends logging tycoons, Phnom Penh Post, 26 January 2016, https:// www.phnompenhpost.com/national/pm-defendslogging-tycoons.
- 93 Chham Chhany was granted political asylum in Norway in 2005. See https://cwcinternational.wordpress. com/2009/02/11/hun-sen-in-after-dark-situation/.
- 94 Mech Dara, PM's eldest says FB post defames family, Phnom Penh Post, 23 January 2016, https://www. phnompenhpost.com/national/pms-eldest-says-fb-postdefames-family.
- 95 Kuch Naren, Hun Sen launches lawsuit over Facebook post, *The Cambodia Daily*, 23 January 2016, https:// english.cambodiadaily.com/editors-choice/hun-manetlaunches-lawsuit-over-facebook-post-106215/.
- 96 Ibid.
- 97 May Titthara, Mondulkiri logging crackdowns stun illegal industry, *Khmer Times*, 31 July 2019, https://www. khmertimeskh.com/50628859/mondulkiri-loggingcrackdowns-stun-illegal-industry/; Pech Sotheary, Taskforce to destroy 40 illegal logging trucks, Khmer Times, 9 August 2019, https://www.khmertimeskh. com/631827/taskforce-to-destroy-40-illegal-loggingtrucks/.
- 98 Radio Free Asia, Hun Sen orders rocket attacks on Cambodia's illegal loggers, 26 February 2012, https://www.rfa.org/english/news/cambodia/ rockets-02262016034458.html.
- 99 Meas Sokchea, Court detains NGO Director, Phnom Penh Post, 16 September 2010, https://www.phnompenhpost. com/national/court-detains-ngo-director.
- 100 Meas Sokchea, More called to testify in illegal logging case, *Phnom Penh Post*, 14 September 2010, https:// www.phnompenhpost.com/national/more-called-testifylogging-case.
- 101 Long Kimmarita, Land clearing accusations from 2008 under scrutiny, *Phnom Penh Post*, 5 April 2021, https://l. facebook.com/l.php?u=https%3A%2F%2Fwww. phnompenhpost.com%2Fnational%2Fland-clearingaccusations-2008-under-scrutiny%3Ffbclid%3DIwAR3dZ _2zwhBIOOGAlqdPZpWUMZJIwupEbMJAS

S9-LTqSyvHpgRVB5IAJ4sc&h=AT3RaM3W7aWGgc3jbv sanUXtlkoBWh1LesabhKPN8C9SYjTKW2GG6YPh_Eq_ PhOpGaRXjma8-mZjiduOVXS5fK4ha2j9f5bDrvaOy53bb _7EMLLgaFeO3r3pySpVo7KTyINkTY02.

- 102 Licadho, Freedom of expression in Cambodia: The illusion of democracy, 2010, https://www.licadho-cambodia.org/ reports/files/148LICADHOIllusionDemocracy2010.pdf.
- 103 Global Witness, Cambodia's family trees, 2007, https:// cdn2.globalwitness.org/archive/files/import/missing%20 docs/cambodias_family_trees_med.pdf.
- 104 Global Witness, Taking a cut: Institutionalized corruption and illegal logging in Cambodia's Aural Wildlife Sanctuary, 2004, https://cdn2.globalwitness.org/archive/files/ import/takingacutlowres.pdf.
- 105 Khut Sokun, Mondulkiri District governor transferred over illegal land grabbing, VOD News, 30 September 2020, https://vodenglish.news/mondulkiri-districtgovernor-transferred-over-illegal-land-grabbing/.
- 106 Voun Dara, No large-scale forest crimes in kingdom, officials claim, *Phnom Penh Post*, 9 December 2020, https://www.phnompenhpost.com/national/no-largescale-forest-crimes-kingdom-officials-claim.
- 107 GI-TOC, Forest crimes in Cambodia, March 2021, https:// globalinitiative.net/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/ Forest-crimes-in-Cambodia-Rings-of-illegality-in-Prey-Lang-Wildlife-Sanctuary-GITOC-2021.pdf.
- 108 Land Portal, Our disease is landlessness, 7 October 2020, https://landportal.org/node/93954.
- 109 Hun Chanthy is the daughter of Hun Bunthoen (advisor to the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and International Cooperation and Hun Sen's youngest sister) and Seang Bunleang (personal advisor to Hun Sen and Undersecretary of State for the Ministry of the Interior).
- 110 The Cambodia Daily, ពលរដ**្ឋ អះអាងថា ភរិយា** អភិបាលខេត្ត ពោឆិ៍សាត់ ក៏មានដ នៅក**្ន ងដែន** គម្របព្រៃឈើឆា្ន ំ២០០២ នាខេត្ត ព្រះសីមាន,ដែរ, 19 January 2021,

https://cambodia-daily.news/2021/01/19/10/42/51636.

- 111 Gerald Flynn, The great Koh Kong Lang rush: Areas stripped of protection by Cambodian gov't being bought up, MongaBay, 7 October 2021, https://news.mongabay. com/2021/10/the-great-koh-kong-land-rush-areasstripped-of-protection-by-cambodian-govt-beingbought-up/.
- 112 U.S. Department of the Treasury, Treasury targets corrupt military officials in Cambodia, 10 November 2021, https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/ jy0475.
- 113 Mech Dara, Villages emptied amid an extensive web of elites' landholdings, VOD News, 12 January 2021, https://vodenglish.news/villages-emptied-amid-anextensive-web-of-elites-landholdings/.
- 114 US Department of the Treasury, Treasury sanctions corruption and material support networks, 9 December

2019, https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/ sm849.

- 115 Radio Free Asia, Cambodia's king strips senior police chiefs of 'Oknha' title, 4 September 2019, https://www. rfa.org/english/news/cambodia/oknha-12042019170520. html.
- 116 Long Kimmarita, RCAF officials forced to pick *oknha* title or their position, *Phnom Penh Post*, 1 September 2019, https://www.phnompenhpost.com/national/rcaf-officialsforced-pick-*oknha*-title-or-their-position.
- 117 Khorn Savi, Anti-corruption unit investigates wealth of sacked RCAF General, *Phnom Penh Post*, 12 February 2019, https://m.phnompenhpost.com/national/anticorruption-unit-investigates-wealth-sacked-rcaf-general.
- 118 Khan Leakhena, Phnom Penh police chief named in complaint over sale of mountain land, 29 June 2021, https://vodenglish.news/phnom-penh-police-chiefnamed-in-complaint-over-sale-of-mountain-land/?
 fbclid=IwAR2o1FbjrWE2YHLzgJ2_z-6yTX5y6YYF-1ql1YU831aMAvfdvPHLmYNdAh8.
- 119 Khouth Sophak Chakrya, Military police discipline five over irregularities, *Phnom Penh Post*, 22 December 2019, https://www.phnompenhpost.com/national/militarypolice-discipline-five-over-irregularities.
- 120 Marcus Cox and Ok Serei Sopheak, Cambodia case study: Evaluation of Australian law and justice assistance, AusAid, 2012.
- 121 Phak Sengly, Timber and finishing busts up slightly in 2017: Ministry of Agriculture, *Phnom Penh Post*, 3 May 2018, https://www.phnompenhpost.com/national/ timber-and-fishing-busts-slightly-2017-ministryagriculture.
- 122 Human Rights Watch, Cambodia's dirty dozen: A long history of rights abuses by Hun Sen's generals, 27 June 2018, https://www.hrw.org/report/2018/06/27/ cambodias-dirty-dozen/long-history-rights-abuses-hunsens-generals.
- 123 John Vidal, Cambodian elite and army accused of illegal logging racket, *The Guardian*, 1 June 2007, https:// www.theguardian.com/environment/2007/jun/01/ conservation.internationalnews.
- 124 US Department of Treasury, Treasury sanctions corrupt actors in Africa and Asia, US Embassy in Cambodia, 2020, https://kh.usembassy.gov/treasury-sanctions-corruptactors-in-africa-and-asia/.
- 125 Ibid.
- 126 Sun Narin, US sanctions former Macau triad boss with links to Cambodia, VOA News, 2020, https://www. voacambodia.com/a/us-sanctions-former-macau-triadboss-with-links-to-cambodia-/5695733.html.
- 127 See Nicholas Farrelly, Alice Dawkins and Patrick Deegan, Sihanoukville: A hub of environmental crime convergence, GI-TOC, September 2022.

- 128 John Wojcik, Cambodia risks becoming a hub in the regions' thriving drug trade, Southeast Asia Globe, 25 August 2021, https://southeastasiaglobe.com/cambodiadrug-trade/.
- 129 Ben Sokhean, Kingdom's finest National military police mark 27th birthday, *Khmer Times*, 15 July 2020, https:// www.khmertimeskh.com/50744666/kingdoms-finestnational-military-police-mark-27th-anniversary/.
- 130 U.S. Department of the Treasury, Treasury, Treasury sanctions two individuals and five entities under global Magnitsky, 12 June 2018, https://home.treasury.gov/ news/press-releases/sm0411.
- 131 U.S. Department of the Treasury, Treasury targets corrupt military officials in Cambodia, 10 November 2021, https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/ jy0475.
- 132 Human Rights Watch, Cambodia's dirty dozen, 27 June 2018, https://www.hrw.org/report/2018/06/27/ cambodias-dirty-dozen/long-history-rights-abuses-hunsens-generals.
- 133 This includes Vong Pisen, Hun Manet, Hing Bun Hieng, Dieng Sarun, Intervention Division 3 Commander Srey Dek, Intervention Brigade 7 Commander Duong Samnieng, Intervention Brigade 9 Commander Duong Chan. Within the army, CPP Central Committee members include Region 1 commander Huot Chheang (based in Stung Treng), Region 3 Commander Youeng Sokhon (based in Kampong Speu) and his subordinates the deputy commander Kong Bunthorn and Infantry Brigade 31 commander Phong Yot. From the Gendarmerie, both Sao Sokha and his Phnom Penh-based deputy national commander Rath Sreang sit on the committee.
- 134 Mech Dara, More than 300 RCAF officers promoted, including 178 new generals, *Phnom Penh Post*, 1 March 2018, https://www.phnompenhpost.com/national/more-300-rcaf-officers-promoted-including-178-new-generals.
- 135 Global Witness, The cost of luxury, 6 February 2015, https://www.globalwitness.org/en/campaigns/forests/ cost-of-luxury/.
- 136 Hul Reaksmey and Matt Blomberg, Bloody Brigade 70 celebrates 20th anniversary, *Cambodia Daily*, 14 October 2014, https://english.cambodiadaily.com/news/bloodybrigade-70-celebrates-20th-anniversary-69752/.
- 137 Ibid.
- 138 Global Witness, Cambodia's family trees, 2007, https:// cdn2.globalwitness.org/archive/files/import/missing%20 docs/cambodias_family_trees_med.pdf.
- 139 Vong Sokheng and Daniel Pye, In praise of RCAF Inc, Phnom Penh Post, 10 October 2014, https://www. phnompenhpost.com/national/praise-rcaf-inc.
- 140 Global Witness, The cost of luxury, 6 February 2015, https://www.globalwitness.org/en/campaigns/forests/ cost-of-luxury/.
- 141 Ibid.

- 142 Khmer Unity, Royal Cambodian Armed Forces intervention division 3 in Preah Vihear Province, YouTube, 3 November 2020, https://www.youtube.com/ watch?v=ty1ckJ_oTJ0.
- 143 Interview with research analyst at Cambodian human rights NGO, Phnom Penh, June 2021.
- 144 See Chut Wutty, Faces of Assassination, GI-TOC, https:// assassination.globalinitiative.net/face/chut-wutty/.
- 145 International Federation for Human Rights, Cambodia: Extra judicial killing of Chut Wutty, 2012, https:// www.fidh.org/en/region/asia/cambodia/Cambodia-Extrajudicial-killing-of.
- 146 RFA Khmer Service, Cambodia's armed forces 'belong' to the ruling party: Four-star general, 29 July 2015, https://www.rfa.org/english/news/cambodia/ military-07292015145855.html.
- 147 Human Rights Watch, Cambodia's dirty dozen, 2018, https://www.hrw.org/report/2018/06/27/cambodiasdirty-dozen/long-history-rights-abuses-hun-sensgenerals; Global Witness, Government witness statement on US government sanctions on Try Pheap and Kun Kim, 9 December 2019, https://www.globalwitness.org/en/ press-releases/global-witness-statement-us-governmentsanctions-try-pheap-and-kun-kim/.
- 148 Khmer Unity, Royal Cambodian armed forces intervention division 3 in Preah Vihear Province, YouTube, 3 November 2020, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ty1ckJ_oTJ0.
 149 Ibid.
- 150 Global Witness, Cambodia's family trees: Illegal logging and the stripping of public assets, 2007, https://cdn2. globalwitness.org/archive/files/import/cambodias_family_ trees_low_res.pdf.
- 151 Licadho, Freedom of expression in Cambodia: The illusion of democracy, 2010, https://www.licadho-cambodia.org/ reports/files/148LICADHOIIIusionDemocracy2010.pdf.
- 152 Ibid.
- 153 Human Rights Watch, Cambodia: Party extends control of security forces, 4 February 2015, https://www.hrw. org/news/2015/02/04/cambodia-party-extends-controlsecurity-forces.
- 154 Licadho, Violent eviction in Kampot should be halted, 18 November 2008, https://www.licadho-cambodia.org/ pressrelease.php?perm=195.
- 155 Luke Hunt, Ly Yong Phat, the King of Koh Kong, *Bangkok Post*, 3 February 2013, https://www.bangkokpost.com/ thailand/special-reports/334020/ly-yong-phat-the-kingof-koh-kong.
- 156 US government cable from Cambodia Phnom Penh to US government Department of Commerce, Department of the Treasury, Secretary of State, the Association of Southeast Asian Nations, Cambodia's top ten tycoons, 9 August 2007; see https://wikileaks.org/plusd/ cables/07PHNOMPENH1034a.html.

- 157 Daniel Pye, Chainsaws stayed busy in past year, *Phnom Penh Post*, 26 December 2013, https://www. phnompenhpost.com/national/chainsaws-stayed-busypast-year.
- 158 Paul Vrieze and Kuch Naren, Sold: Carving up Cambodia, one concession at a time, *The Cambodia Daily* Weekend Edition, 10 March 2012, https://www.licadho-cambodia. org/land2012/Carving%20Up%20Cambodia.pdf.
- 159 US Treasury, SDN List, 2021, https://www.treasury.gov/ ofac/downloads/sdnlist.txt.
- 160 Wikileaks, Cambodia's top ten tycoons (US Cables), Public Library of US Diplomacy, 9 August 2007, https:// wikileaks.org/plusd/cables/07PHNOMPENH1034_a.html.
- 161 Matt Surrusco, US sanctions official, tycoon for alleged corruption, Cambodia dismayed, VOD English, 10 December 2019, https://vodenglish.news/us-sanctionsofficial-tycoon-for-alleged-corruption-cambodiadismayed/.
- 162 Daniel Pye and May Titthara, The calculus of logging, Phnom Penh Post, 10 October 2014, https://www. phnompenhpost.com/national/calculus-logging.
- 163 Sarah Milne, Cambodia's unofficial regime of extraction: Illicit logging in the shadow of transnational governance and investment, *Critical Asian Studies*, 47, 2, 2015, 200–228.
- 164 US Treasury, Press release: Treasury sanctions corruption and material support networks, 19 December 2019, https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/sm849.
- 165 DTN7, សេដ^{្ឋី} សេដ[្]នី ទ្បើង ងារ ! ឈ្មួញ ឈើ ដ៍ ល្បីឈ្មោះ នៅ កម_{្ពុ}ជា និង ភរិយា ទទួលបាន គោរមងារ ជា » អ្នកឧកញ៉ា » ហើយ, 4 February 2022, https://www.dtn7.com/2022/02/04/23911.html/.
- 166 Interview with Ta Thong (**බ ප්,ង**) manager on behalf of Ta Hoy (**බ භාយ**), Pursat, 2021.
- 167 Interview with "S" logger supplying buyers in Battambang, Phnom Samkos Wildlife Sanctuary, Battambang, 18 July 2021.
- 168 While Wildlife Alliance plays an invaluable role in apprehending individual loggers, it is worth noting that the organization works by patrolling forests, where rangers intercept anarchic loggers and low-level suppliers rather than large-scale offenders or senior figures in the trade. As such, the NGO presents a minimal threat to the illegal logging industry as a whole – it may even inadvertently assist larger players by removing the competition while lending legitimacy to much-publicized government crackdowns on anarchic logging.

- 169 Interview with logging scout, Phnom Samkos Wildlife Sanctuary, Battambang, 18 July 2021.
- 170 Transcript of phone call with STR-PLWS Forest Ranger, Stung Treng, May 2021.
- 171 Multiple conversations with forest crime researcher, June-July 2021.
- 172 Think Biotech, Timber harvesting announcement, 2021.
- 173 Vandy Muong, Cambodia-Thai border road set to open mid-2018, *Phnom Penh Post*, 8 June 2017, https://www. phnompenhpost.com/post-property/cambodia-thaiborder-road-set-open-mid-2018.
- 174 Xinhua, Cambodia inaugurates China-funded road connecting Pursat to Thai border, 9 March 2020, http:// www.xinhuanet.com/english/2020-03/09/c_138859319. htm.
- 175 Nov Sivutha, Environment authorities detain 3 over illegal wood, *Phnom Penh Post*, 17 June 2021, https://www. phnompenhpost.com/national/environment-authoritiesdetain-3-over-illegal-wood.
- 176 Commander of the 2nd Border Guard Squadron and 6 officials arrested for conspiring with Vietnamese to log in Mondulkiri, *Khmer Times*, 27 June 2021, https://www. khmertimeskh.com/50881989/commander-of-the-2ndborder-guard-squadron-and-6-officials-arrested-forconspiring-with-vietnamese-to-log-in-mondulkiri/.
- 177 May Titthara, Hun Sen grants four economic land concessions, *Phnom Penh Post*, 25 June 2012, https:// www.phnompenhpost.com/national/hun-sen-grantsfour-economic-land-concessions.
- 178 Mech Dara, Tbong Khmum timber warehouses raided, *Phnom Penh Post*, 18 January 2016, https://www. phnompenhpost.com/national/tbong-khmum-timberwarehouses-raided; Phak Seangly, Date set for auction of seized timber, *Phnom Penh Post*, 7 June 2016, https:// www.phnompenhpost.com/national/date-set-auctionseized-timber; Phak Seangly, Agriculture ministry stands up for sawmill, *Phnom Penh Post*, 14 February 2017, https://www.phnompenhpost.com/national/mondulkiriactivist-calls-committee-probe-lim-royal.
- 179 Khorn Savi, Mondulkiri activist calls on committee to probe Lim Royal, *Phnom Penh Post*, 31 July 2019, https:// www.phnompenhpost.com/national/mondulkiri-activistcalls-committee-probe-lim-royal.
- 180 EIA International, Serial offender Vietnam's continued imports of illegal Cambodian timber, 2018, https:// reports.eia-international.org/serialoffender/.





ABOUT THE GLOBAL INITIATIVE

The Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime is a global network with over 600 Network Experts around the world. The Global Initiative provides a platform to promote greater debate and innovative approaches as the building blocks to an inclusive global strategy against organized crime.

www.globalinitiative.net

